

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

Funding Strategies for Nonprofit Animal Shelter Leaders

Destiny Reeder Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Business Commons

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Destiny Reeder

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Tim Truitt, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty
Dr. Douglas Gilbert, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty
Dr. Lionel de Souza, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

Abstract

Funding Strategies for Nonprofit Animal Shelter Leaders

by

Destiny Reeder

MBA, Walden University, 2017

BS, Towson University, 2013

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2021

Abstract

Nonprofit animal shelters provide vital services to the community and improve the overall well-being of animals. Many animal shelters, however, face the challenge of insufficient funding. Some nonprofit animal shelter leaders are burdened with financial uncertainty because of a lack of funding strategies for operational stability and survival. Grounded in the resource dependency theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding. The participants comprised three nonprofit animal shelter leaders in Maryland. Data were collected from semistructured telephone interviews and public financial reports. Data analysis was conducted using Braun and Clarke's six-step thematic analysis approach to code the data and identify emerging themes. The three major themes that emerged from the analysis were: time management, funding diversification, and relationship cultivation, as the strategies used to acquire adequate animal shelter funding. A key recommendation is to actively engage in transparent communication to establish a long-term relationship with donors and use time effectively by implementing strategic planning. The implications for positive social change include the potential for nonprofit animal shelter leaders to procure adequate funding to deliver services to the community, fulfill the shelter's mission, and improve animal welfare.

Funding Strategies for Nonprofit Animal Shelter Leaders

by

Destiny Reeder

MBA, Walden University, 2017 BS, Towson University, 2013

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2021

Dedication

This study is dedicated to my mother, grandmother, and the love of my life.

Together you were the support system needed to endure this academic journey- I could not have done it without you! Madre, thank you for your endless support, encouragement, and instilling in me that I could do anything I set my mind to. Grams, I am thankful for your prayers, kind words, and warm hugs when I needed them the most. To my love, thank you for being my rock and my best friend. You remained by my side throughout the ups and downs and believed in me when I did not believe in myself. Je t'aime.

Acknowledgments

I first have to thank God! I want to thank my academic committee, my chair, Dr. Tim Truitt, known as DrT, my second chair member, Dr. Doug J. Gilbert, and my university research reviewer, Dr. Lionel de Souza. Thank you for your help, constructive feedback, guidance, and suggestions to improve my writing. I also want to thank my form and style editor, Steve Lehman. Without the expertise and academic support from you all, this doctoral study would not be achievable. To Dr. Kim Critchlow, thank you for taking the time to brainstorm with me at the first residency to determine how I could make my idea scholarly and relate it to business. Because of you, I gained the confidence that I could complete this academic endeavor. I must acknowledge the participating animal shelter leaders in this study. I am truly grateful for your patience, kind spirits, collaboration, and funding strategy expertise.

To my family, church family, and friends for all of your positive thoughts. To my grandparents for always encouraging me. To my Mom for providing a listening ear and shoulder to lean on when things became stressful. To my loving sister for being the best sister ever. To my fiancé, thank you for giving me the strength to keep moving toward success; I am so blessed to have you in my life. Lastly, to my cat Purrty, for providing company by sitting next to my feet when working long hours at the computer.

Thank you all!

Table of Contents

Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem.	1
	Problem Statement	2
	Purpose Statement	3
	Nature of the Study	3
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	5
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	7
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
	Assumptions	8
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	9
	Significance of the Study	10
	Contribution to Business Practice	10
	Implications for Social Change	10
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
	Nonprofit Animal Shelters	12
	Resource Dependency Theory	15
	Alternative Theories to Resource Dependency Theory	17
	Nonprofit Organizations	20

	Nonprofit Leadership	22
	Nonprofit Funding	26
	Transition	41
Se	ection 2: The Project	42
	Role of the Researcher	42
	Participants	43
	Research Method and Design	45
	Research Method	45
	Research Design	46
	Population and Sampling	48
	Ethical Research	50
	Data Collection Instruments	51
	Data Collection Technique	52
	Data Organization Technique	54
	Data Analysis	55
	Reliability and Validity	57
	Reliability	57
	Validity	58
	Transition and Summary	59
Se	ection 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	61
	Introduction	61
	Presentation of the Findings	62

Theme 1: Time Management	63	
Theme 2: Funding Diversification	67	
Theme 3: Relationship Cultivation	71	
Applications to Professional Practice	76	
Implications for Social Change	77	
Recommendations for Action	78	
Recommendations for Further Research	80	
Reflections	80	
Conclusion	81	
References	83	
Appendix: Interview Protocol		

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The goal of nonprofit animal shelters is to remain financially viable and achieve the organization's mission (Litrico & Besharov, 2019). Animal shelter leaders are responsible for making financial decisions to acquire operational stability, fulfill the mission of housing stray animals, provide care, and find animals a permanent loving home. The lack of funding has often prevented attainment of this goal and furthered the rapidly declining health of nonprofit animal shelters; therefore, additional funding strategies must be developed for survival (Widmar et al., 2015).

Background of the Problem

Animal overpopulation has been an issue in the United States for over half of the past century (Weiss et al., 2013). Each year more than 89 million dogs and nearly 94 million cats are in American households in the United States (Southland et al., 2019). Unfortunately, some household pets are often abandoned or surrendered to an animal shelter, overpopulating the shelter pet community. Nonprofit animal shelters play a vital role in the community. It has been estimated that six to eight million domestic animals are taken to animal shelters yearly, but only a small percentage are adopted (Turner et al., 2012). Many animal shelters have struggled to keep pace with the demand for housing stray and surrendered animals (Goselin et al., 2011). For nonprofit animal shelter leaders, operating a shelter and helping animals is an expensive task. Various expenses of an animal shelter include operation costs, maintenance costs, medication costs, veterinarian expenses, cost of supplies, staffing expenses, volunteer expenses, and the cost of advertisements to promote awareness of adoptable animals and gain additional supporters

(Goselin et al., 2011; Widmar et al., 2015). Some nonprofit animal shelter leaders have to resort to euthanasia or turning away animals to avoid closure. Sinski and Gagné (2016) noted that 18 million cats and dogs are euthanized in the United States yearly. A reason why animal shelter leaders euthanize animals, whether healthy or unhealthy, is because they often do not have adequate funding to house animals and provide them with proper care. Funding strategies could improve animal shelters' operational efficiency and enable leaders to contribute to promoting animal welfare.

There is a critical need for new research in the area of pet shelters. There is perhaps an insignificant amount of research on funding strategies in nonprofit animal shelters. To contribute to filling the perceived gap in literature, further research on nonprofit organizations' funding strategies is recommended as the ensuing knowledge may provide strategies and options in aiding financial sustainability (Chikoto & Neely, 2014). The findings of this study could provide nonprofit animal shelter leaders with supplemental funding strategies to alleviate financial burdens and thereby contribute to positive social change.

Problem Statement

Funding is a major challenge for nonprofit animal shelters in the United States because of the high intake levels and budgetary constraints (Kim, 2018). With 3,500 brick and mortar animal shelters in the United States that take in six to eight million cats and dogs each year, the level of funding needed is substantial, and funding support is insufficient (Humane Society of the United States, 2018). The general business problem was that nonprofit animal shelters with insufficient funding are negatively affected,

resulting in minimal care supplies, forced closure from lack of operational costs, and resorting to euthanasia. The specific business problem was that some nonprofit animal shelter leaders lack strategies to obtain funding for shelters.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. The targeted population for this study consisted of three animal shelter leaders in Maryland who successfully obtained funding for 5 years or more. The implications for positive social change include the potential for other leaders of nonprofit animal shelters to diversify strategies to procure adequate funding to meet demands, which could decrease closures, enhance community services, improve animal welfare, and fulfill the shelter missions.

Nature of the Study

The qualitative and quantitative methods involve distinctive ways of gathering and analyzing data; it is up to the researcher to determine which approach is appropriate depending on which data collection methods will be used (Eyisi, 2016). Data collection methods that researchers use in qualitative research include interviews, observations, open-ended questions, and field notes (Eyisi, 2016). In quantitative research, data collection methods rely on gathering numerical data to test hypotheses (Rahman, 2017). The quantitative research approach was not appropriate for this study because a hypothesis did not drive it and numerical data was not used; I conducted semistructured interviews in this study to acquire detailed descriptive information to understand the participants' viewpoints. I used qualitative research to observe and interview nonprofit

animal shelter leaders to explore funding strategies that have been successful for 5 years or more. Researchers wanting to integrate qualitative and quantitative research methods into a study undertake a mixed methods approach (Baškarada & Koronios, 2018). This doctoral study did not involve incorporating quantitative components; therefore, the mixed methods approach was also not appropriate for this doctoral study.

I used a qualitative case study design for this study. The case study design is particularly effective in exploring and obtaining an in-depth understanding of a phenomenon in a real-life setting using direct data collection methods such as semistructured interviews (Runfola et al., 2017). A case study design can be either single or multiple. A single case study design limits research to a single analysis unit; in contrast, a multiple case study design can contain different analysis levels, which helps a researcher analyze data within each real-world environment across different situations to understand similarities and differences (Singh, 2014). A single and multiple case study design can also involve analysis units, which are holistic or embedded variants (Yin, 2018). The difference between the two variants is that within an embedded design, subunits of the organizations are identified, and it can be highly quantitative due to the involvement of statistical tests; in contrast, the holistic design does not include subunits and the nature of the organization is explored (Yin, 2018). There were no subunits examined in this study; therefore, the holistic multiple case design was chosen for this qualitative study to conduct a comparative analysis to explore the nature of funding strategies used by three successful nonprofit animal shelter leaders.

I also considered the phenomenological and grounded theory designs for this study. Creswell and Poth (2018) explained that an in-depth description of the phenomenon is provided using the case study, phenomenological, and grounded theory approaches; however, the three approaches differ in the primary objective. The phenomenological approach's primary objective is to discover the "essence" of the personal meanings of the participant's experiences, and the primary objective of the grounded theory is to interview participants who have undergone a life transition or change (Padgett, 2017). The grounded theory and phenomenological approach did not align with the purpose of this study because I did not intend to interview animal shelter leaders who had undergone a life change or explore the essence of personal experiences and life stories. However, I intended to draw on the multiple experiences and perspectives of animal shelter leaders from multiple data sources to produce a rich interpretation of successful funding strategies that align with the case study design's primary objective.

Research Question

RQ: What strategies do nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies have you found effective for obtaining funding for your nonprofit animal shelter?
- 2. How do you measure the effectiveness of each funding strategy that is used?

- 3. What key challenges have you faced when implementing successful funding strategies?
- 4. How did you overcome these key challenges?
- 5. What key skills in finance, business processes, and strategic planning are required for your organization to successfully obtain funding?
- 6. What additional information would you like to provide about your organizations' strategies to obtain funding for nonprofit animal shelters?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework of this qualitative multiple case study was grounded in the resource dependency theory (RDT), which was originated and introduced by Pfeffer and Salancik in the 1970s (1978). RDT is most known for reflecting that nonprofit organizations experience funding instability, face environmental demands, and rely on external stakeholders (AbouAssi & Tschirhart, 2018). A leader can use the RDT to connect the nonprofit organization to substantial resources necessary for success and survival (Aulgur, 2015). The RDT was appropriate for this study because leaders can identify approaches for decreasing uncertainty in a hostile environment, such as a nonprofit animal shelter lacking sufficient funding. The donor base and external funding relationships are maximized for nonprofit organizations with the RDT (Aulgur, 2015). Therefore, the RDT was an appropriate choice for this study to understand the strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters, which correlated with the overarching research question.

Operational Definitions

Animal shelter leaders: Individuals responsible for making financial decisions for operational success and ensuring that the animal shelter fulfills its mission (Widmar et al., 2015).

Animal welfare: An animal being healthy, safe, well-nourished, and having the ability to cope with its current living situation (Maguire, 2016).

Efficiency: In the nonprofit sector, fulfilling the nonprofit organization's mission at the lowest cost possible (Ecer et al., 2017).

Euthanasia: Intentionally ending an animal's life to alleviate suffering due to untreatable illnesses or injuries; the act is also resorted to when an underfunded animal shelter has insufficient space and the inability to secure adoption (Kalof, 2017; Southland et al., 2019).

Funding: Money provided to a nonprofit organization primarily through donations, grants, fundraising events, and philanthropic giving from the public (Reese, 2018).

Nonprofit organization: A possible tax-exempt business that produces goods or services for the community (Bowman, 2011; Karl, 2015).

Nonprofit animal shelter: A type of business with the purpose of providing service to the public for good to save animal lives (Widmar et al., 2015).

Sustainability: In a nonprofit organization, the ability to survive, endure, and retain donors and volunteers (Iwu et al., 2015).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

An assumption is defined as the researcher's standpoint, which is provable as neither true nor false; however, it is important to identify all assumptions because they influence the research question anchoring the study (Olson, 2016). A researcher's assumptions can shape the research, and to appropriately interpret research findings, a researcher must acknowledge all underlying assumptions (Kirkwood & Price, 2013). I identified five assumptions that would influence this study. The first assumption was that each nonprofit animal shelter leader would be knowledgeable in funding strategies and would be able to thoroughly discuss the strategies aligned with the animal shelter's mission. Second, I assumed the study participants would be open and fully honest, even with confidential information such as finances. The third assumption was that as the researcher, I would be able to minimize any personal biases. The fourth assumption was that interviews and observations would be sufficient to achieve data saturation. The last assumption was that the multiple case study would be the optimally suited approach and design for this study.

Limitations

Limitations refer to potential areas of weakness throughout the study that are usually out of the researcher's control but must be identified because they can ultimately affect the study results (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2018). One limitation of this study was conducting interviews with only animal shelter leaders. Volunteers and support staff were not interviewed. Excluding volunteers and support staff from the interviews could have

been a potential missed opportunity to learn additional perspectives because they are often included in executing funding strategies for animal shelters. Additional limitations included limiting the sample population to three nonprofit leaders from multiple animal shelters in Maryland who were successful in using funding and limiting the time frame of nonprofit animal shelter leaders implementing successful funding strategies to 5 years; more funding strategies could have possibly been gained if the years of financial sustainability window was more extensive. The final limitation was personal involvement as the researcher. A researcher must be cautious of personal biases (Baker, 2016). Biases were a potential limitation because I am an avid animal lover. The researcher's interaction with the data and as a potential voice in the study could result in biases when using the qualitative research method. I limited personal biases with in-depth probing interview questions, member checking, and bracketing.

Delimitations

Theofanidis and Fountouki (2018) determined that delimitations are the boundaries of a study set in place to achieve the objective of the study. I identified three delimitations for this study. The first delimitation was that the participating nonprofit animal shelter leaders must meet the eligibility criterion, which was obtaining funding for animal shelters successfully for 5 years. The second delimitation was choosing Maryland as the geographic region. The third and final delimitation was conducting face-to-face interviews, virtual interviews over Skype, and telephonic interviews, asking open-ended questions.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The findings of this study could be valuable to business practitioners contributing to leadership funding strategies to increase animal shelter funding stability. The knowledge and findings from this study may also be useful for nonprofit animal shelter leaders to avoid forced closure and insufficient resources. Inadequate funding resources is one of the greatest challenges for nonprofit animal shelter leaders (Rottkamp & Bahazhevska, 2016). As a result of overpopulation and increased animal intake rates, many nonprofit animal shelter leaders are challenged with accumulating funding to support animal shelters (Spencer et al., 2017). Nonprofit animal shelter leaders who struggle with economic circumstances may benefit from the findings of this study to develop better operational practices and funding strategies to increase contributions from donors for external funding.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for positive social change may lie in the knowledge and strategies that the findings of this study could contribute to nonprofit animal shelter leaders in adequate funding. Strategies to increase funding potentially could benefit the communal environment's improvement, reduce free-roaming domestic animals, and increase animal welfare. By identifying effective funding strategies, nonprofit animal shelter leaders may be able to maintain goals and fulfill the organizational mission to effect social change for the community through providing services. Successful nonprofit

animal shelter leaders may also create quality volunteering opportunities for the self-fulfillment of citizens (López-Arceiz et al., 2017).

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

A review of academic and professional literature in this qualitative multiple case study served to explore the funding strategies that some nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for animal shelters. The research findings of this study may provide nonprofit animal shelter leaders with sustainable funding strategies to acquire operational stability and fulfill the mission of animal care and welfare. This study was grounded in the RDT; therefore, the literature review was related to the RDT and current knowledge regarding the phenomenon. After reviewing the articles, journals, and books, I discovered a seeming paucity of literature relating directly to nonprofit animal shelter funding and operations.

In the available peer-reviewed articles and journals, researchers stressed the need for further research on the topic. I could not find significant literature related to nonprofit animal shelters or animal shelters; however, I did discover literature on nonprofit organizations. Insignificant literature was a representation of an apparent gap in the literature for this topic. Therefore, the results of this study may contribute to new knowledge and further exploration of the phenomena to contribute to positive social change.

A literature review is the foundation of a research study because the writer provides background and describes what is known about the phenomenon (Steinert & Thomas, 2016). For this literature review, I used peer-reviewed articles, scholarly

journals, books, and government websites concerning nonprofit organizations and animal shelters. To source articles for review, the search involved perusal of the Walden University Library and Google Scholar. With access to the Walden University Library, it was possible to search multiple databases including, SAGE Journals, Academic Search Complete, Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science, ProQuest Central, Business Source Complete, and ERIC. The selected literature was primarily published within the past 5 years to support relevancy. I recorded each search and peer-reviewed article to minimize duplication. Key search terms included nonprofit funding, not for profit funding, sustainability, diversification, nonprofit organizations, nonprofit leadership, not for profit organizations, animal shelter funding, resource dependency theory, institutional theory, benefits theory, donors, government funding, nonprofit organization volunteers, fundraising, grants, and euthanasia. The literature review consisted of 143 peer-reviewed articles. To ensure compliance with Walden's DBA 85% requirement, 123 peer-reviewed articles (86%) referenced in the literature review were published within 5 years of anticipated graduation in 2021, and 20 articles were published before 2016. Two books were also referenced in the literature review.

Nonprofit Animal Shelters

As of 2018, the Humane Society of the United States reported 3,500 brick and mortar animal shelters in the United States (Humane Society of the United States, 2018). Scholars Sinski and Gagné (2016) has found it challenging to determine the number of operating animal shelters throughout the United States due to the animal shelter industry not being required to report information. Few studies have been completed on animal

shelters and animal shelter care, increasing the difficulty of collecting data (Sinski & Gagné, 2016).

Most animal shelters in the United States are nonprofit; nonprofits are classified as a group that serves the public for good (Widmar et al., 2015). All animal shelters' main goal is to save animal lives by providing shelter, care, rehabilitation, and rehoming animals (Murray & Thomas, 2019; Widmar et al., 2015). It has been estimated that nearly 6 to 8 million domestic animals are taken into animal shelters yearly (Turner et al., 2012). Animal shelters play a vital role in every community because they provide animals in need with a safe place to reside and help provide resources to limit pet overpopulation (Goselin et al., 2011).

Animal shelters promote positive change by reducing the number of free-roaming animals throughout the United States (Turner et al., 2012). In the United States, there are more than 89 million dogs and almost 94 million cats in American households yearly (Southland et al., 2019). Animal overpopulation has become a significant global crisis and has been a serious issue over the past half-century (Gillett, 2014; Weiss et al., 2013). Gillett (2014) noted that 80% of animal owners do not have pets spayed or neutered, and only 10% of animals housed in animal shelters are. In 2017, the American Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals reported that 6.5 million domestic animals are relinquished to shelters yearly, but only 50% of them are adopted, and the remaining animals are euthanized (Winslow et al., 2017). Many animal shelters with the inability to secure adoption decide to euthanize animals (Turner et al., 2012). Some animal shelters, such as no-kill shelters, do not euthanize animals, which often can lead to ordinary

shelters becoming crowded (Turner et al., 2012). It was estimated that nearly 18 million cats and dogs are euthanized yearly in the United States (Sinski, & Gagné, 2016). There are multiple reasons that animal shelters resort to euthanasia including space, declining health, disease, old age, and paucity of funding (Winslow et al., 2017; Southland et al., 2019).

Insufficient funds and the ability to ensure sustainability are the most common challenges for animal shelter leaders (Murray & Thomas, 2019). Another challenge for some animal shelter leaders is volunteers. Staff and volunteers in animal shelters are often severely limited and not adequately trained because finances are insufficient (Turner et al., 2012). Volunteers are viewed as valuable contributors to animal shelters' success because they save the shelter money and help provide proper care to animals such as walking and feeding (Goselin et al., 2011). Animal shelter leaders are responsible for ensuring that the shelter fulfills the organization's mission, and they must make financial decisions operations success (Widmar et al., 2015). Some shelter leaders spend money on sanitation supplies to prevent the transfer of diseases and parasites that can spread throughout the shelter to humans and animals (Goselin et al., 2011). Costs of animal shelters also include food, labor, medications, veterinary expenses, and supplies (Widmar et al., 2015). To meet goals for the organization, the shelters must remain economically viable (Widmar et al., 2015). Animal shelters depend on charitable donations throughout the year as revenue and often rely on the donation of expired pet food and medicine (Turner et al., 2012). Other sources that animal shelters rely on for funding are private and public funding. Private funding is classified as funding from the government, such as

grants, and public funding is revenue from donations and fundraising events (Goselin et al., 2011). It is a constant struggle for animal shelters to survive and obtain funding (Goselin et al., 2011).

Resource Dependency Theory

The key to organizational survival is acquiring and maintaining resources in an uncontrolled environment (Froelich, 1999; Nik Azman et al., 2015; Pfeffer, & Salancik, 1978; Powell & Rey, 2015). Pfeffer and Salancik are the founders of the RDT, which was first introduced in 1978 in the book, The External Control of Organizations: A Resource Dependence Perspective (Nienhüser, 2008). The book is considered a highly quoted seminal work and was republished unrevised in 2003 (Nienhüser, 2008). Pfeffer and Salancik argued that individual organizations do not have control of the resources required for survival; therefore, all organizations have some level of dependence and each organization relies on an open system perspective, which is considered an external environment to satisfy necessary resources (Froelich, 1999; Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Yeager et al., 2015). The theory often has been used to help organizations manage the environment by reducing uncertainty and high dependence (Klein & Pereira, 2016; Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978). Organizations in the nonprofit sector are particularly susceptible to high environmental uncertainty attributed to inadequate resources and lack of stability (Froelich, 1999; Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016). Scholars Nik Azman et al. (2015) asserted that RDT had been the platform for evaluating how nonprofit organizations strategize, perform, and survive depending on the available resources and external environment. The external environment is considered a

network of different stakeholders (Ward & Forker, 2017). Sacristán López de los Mozos et al. (2016) stated that the main framework used to explain nonprofit organizations' fundraising efforts is the RDT. For this study, RDT was used as the conceptual framework to explore the funding strategies and efforts that nonprofit animal shelter leaders used to obtain funding and survive in the environment.

Nonprofits are significantly vulnerable in the environment because services are often provided to disadvantaged populations who may not be able to pay for services (Ruggiano & Taliaferro, 2012). With the lack of revenue, organizations experience uncertainty and increasing dependence on resources, including information, knowledge, materials, or access to markets (Klein & Pereira, 2016). The RDT suggests that an organization can be exposed to problems with the resource supply when an environment is unstable (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Yeager et al., 2015). Pfeffer and Salancik (1978) proposed that the primary challenge for nonprofit organizations is not that they depend on the environment for necessary resources but that the environment is not dependable (Gras & Mendoza-Abarca, 2014). The resource dependency theorists have posited three themes: (a) the effect of the environment on the organization, (b) the organization's efforts to effectively manage constraints from the environment, and (c) how the impact of environmental constraints that impact the organization. These themes are critical for organizational sustainability, survival, and strategic planning (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Powell & Rey, 2015). In their work, Pfeffer and Salancik explained the importance of building relationships when organizations have scarce resources; through relationships and alliances, organizations can gain control over critical resources that are related to

finance, knowledge, and expertise necessary for survival (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Willem & Coopman, 2016). RDT suggests building bilateral relationships such as mergers, acquisitions, joint ventures, and internal organizational relationships can reduce uncertainties and secure necessary resources (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Sergei & Gøril, 2018). Shon et al. (2019) asserted the importance for nonprofit organizations to remain secure financially to pursue the mission; building internal and external relationships can help organizations meet that goal.

The RDT has indicated that a dependent organizations' goal is securing a steady flow of resources for survival, which can be managed with several strategies (Gras & Mendoza-Abarca, 2014; Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978; Park & Mosley, 2017). To manage an uncertain environment, organizations can determine primary revenue streams for stability and diversify revenue streams to decrease volatility (Webb & Waymire, 2016). Revenue diversification is a standard method because it equalizes reliance on the environment and stabilizes nonprofits (Schatteman & Bingle, 2017). Nonprofit organizations that do not diversify funding sources can become dependent on one funding source (Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016). Birken et al. (2017) also emphasized organizations placing a member on the board of directors who can help position the organization to exert more control in the external environment (Jaskyte, 2017). By managing its environment, an organization will be able to effectively strategize, maintain resources, and survive (Yang & Wei, 2019).

Alternative Theories to Resource Dependency Theory

Institutional Theory

The institutional theory specifically addresses the survival and growth of nonprofit organizations in an operating environment (Euske & Euske, 1991; Kerlin & Pollak, 2011). Meyer and Rowans developed the theory in 1977 (as cited in Euske & Euske, 1991). Scholars Dolnicar, Irvine, and Lazarevski (2008) noted that the institutional theory connotes that powerful societal rules, norms, and expectations are critical for organizational success. Meyer and Rowans observed that some nonprofit organizations evolve in institutional environments with institutional rules and suggested that nonprofit organizations conform to cope with the uncertainty of resources in their environment (Euske & Euske, 1991; Kerlin & Pollak, 2011). Organizational success, according to the institutional perspective, is the nonprofit organization's ability to embody and conform to external societal expectations concerning rationality to receive funding (Euske & Euske, 1991).

The institutional theory was further developed by Meyer and Rowan's colleagues DiMaggio and Powell in 1983 (Krause et al., 2019). They introduced new institutionalism known as institutional isomorphism, which suggests that organizations in the same sector such as nonprofits that face similar challenges and issues mimic each other's routines and structures to adapt institutionally desirable practices (Dolnicar et al., 2008). When organizations mimic each other, an information connection is built, reducing uncertainty, increasing legitimacy, and promoting innovativeness (Krause et al., 2019). DiMaggio and Powell identified three pressures that nonprofit organizations in complex environments must comply with collectively for survival: coercive, mimetic, and normative isomorphism (Kerlin & Pollak, 2011; Krause et al., 2019). Krause et al.,

2019 explained that coercive isomorphism is direct pressure from powerful entities or society; mimetic isomorphism and normative isomorphism occur when organizations resemble similar organizations through the spread of best practices to reduce uncertainty in their environment. Nonprofit leaders use the institutional framework for legitimacy and fostering alliances, whereas the RDT is used for efficiency and to gain control over required resources for survival and growth (Euske & Euske, 1991; Krause et al., 2019).

Benefits Theory

The principles and postulations of the RDT have been significant and, where applied, may have served nonprofit organizational survival and growth, but some scholars have argued that the theory does not address an organization's full financial health dimension (von Schnurbein & Fritz, 2017). Aschari-Lincoln and Jäger (2016) noted that researchers on RDT focus on the priority of nonprofits obtaining necessary resource materials based on financial sustainability to deliver services instead of prioritizing financial resource relationships. The invocation of the benefits theory may help determine an organization's revenue portfolio by who receives the services and whether the organization's benefits are public or private (Bowman, 2017). Stakeholders of nonprofit organizations that use the benefit theory can accrue four types of benefits: public, private, trade, and group (M. Kim et al., 2018). The relationship between nonprofit services and the revenue streams these services generate can be explored using the benefits theory (M. Kim et al., 2018). Nonprofit leaders are encouraged to capitalize on the benefits available by each revenue source to maintain the organization's mission and survival (Bowman, 2017). Revenue diversification is not the result of a managerial

decision making but the mission, goods, and services offered by the nonprofit organization (von Schnurbein & Fritz, 2017). Leaders who have used the benefits theory can possibly explain why certain nonprofit organizations attract specific revenue streams. Nonprofit organization leaders can attract revenue streams including charitable donations, government funding, grants, fundraising, and earned income (Kearns et al., 2014; Lu, 2015; Maguire, 2016). Leaders who rely on a limited amount of revenue sources are more likely to succumb to demands resulting in decreased financial flexibility and increased risk of losing sight of the organization's mission (Aschari-Lincoln & Jäger, 2016). The benefits theory was not chosen for this study because the goal was not to illuminate the relationship between the services that nonprofit organizations provided and the sources from which they obtained revenue.

Nonprofit Organizations

The National Center for Charitable Statistics reported that as of 2016 the United States had more than 1.5 million nonprofit organizations operating (Ki & Oh, 2018). Nonprofit organizations are identified as a group that supports and provides services to the public (Liao & Huang, 2016). The sector of nonprofits emerged to fill the gaps in government services, supplies, and social needs (Arik et al., 2016; Liao & Huang, 2016). Nonprofit organizations vary in size and do not have the same number of resources, but they all have the same purpose: to make a positive difference (Arik et al., 2016). Nonprofits' short-term objective is resilience, and the long-term objective is maintaining services (Bowman, 2017). Types of nonprofit organizations include charitable, religious, literary, scientific, and educational organizations (Arik et al., 2016; Ki & Oh, 2018).

Nonprofits have been operating for thousands of years. Historically, religious groups and the government were responsible for helping the poor (Smith, 2018). The need and demands for services grew immensely, requiring more support (Hopkins et al., 2014). In the past decade, the nonprofit sector has been the fastest-growing organizational segment in the United States (Hopkins et al., 2014). Nonprofit organizations that were registered with the Internal Revenue Service in the United States increased from 1.33 million to 1.44 million, from 2002 to 2012 (Schatteman & Waymire, 2017). About 67% of most common nonprofit organizations, including private foundations and public charities in the United States, are categorized under the Internal Revenue Service as 501(c)3 (Ki & Oh, 2018). Nonprofits that are less than 3 years old and gross under \$50,000 a year are not required to file taxes (Karl, 2015). Organizations that are 501(c)3 are exempt from federal income taxes; therefore, the primary funding comes from private contributions, including monetary donations and property such as supplies and household items (Ki & Oh, 2018). Nonprofits are permitted to and often earn a profit, but the earned profits must be reinvested in the organization (Garven, 2015). The term "nonprofit organization" reflects that the organization's sole purpose is not to make a profit but to apply the revenue to further the mission (Gazzola et al., 2017). Nonprofit organizations have become more in demand, but most do not receive enough funding to meet organization goals (Hopkins et al., 2014).

A decrease in government funding support has caused nonprofits to rely on a mix of funding options for relief, including donations, fees, government grants, and commercial activities (Ki & Oh, 2018; Seo, 2016; Smith, 2018). To maintain the mission

and operations, many nonprofit leaders have become dependent on charitable donations, which make up more than 70% of nonprofit organizations' revenue (Ki & Oh, 2018). Charitable donations from individuals and businesses totaled more than \$335 billion in 2013 (Garven, 2015).

Thousands of nonprofit organizations must close yearly because of financial distress (Searing, 2018). Being reliant on donations and membership dues makes it difficult for nonprofit leaders to plan for the organization's financial future (Cashwell et al., 2019). For the success and survival of nonprofit organizations, the ability to acquire financial resources is critical (Seo, 2016). Hu and Kapucu (2015) noted that nonprofit organizations could generate revenues with commercial activities such as fundraisers and events to be less dependent on external resource providers.

Nonprofit Leadership

Nonprofit leaders are faced with many challenges, including insignificant financial revenue, financial resources, obtaining adequate staff to operate efficiently, lack of technical resources, government cutbacks, higher accountability expectations, and peer competition (Hopkins et al., 2014; Liao & Huang, 2016). Challenges often force nonprofit leaders to make difficult decisions regarding staff and the available services (Hopkins et al., 2014). To combat challenges, nonprofit leaders diversify revenue sources, expand partnerships, and increase innovation to handle uncertainties (Arik et al., 2016). A resource that nonprofit organizations are utilizing increasingly is the board of directors. An experienced board of directors can help nonprofit organizations oppose challenges and external uncertainties (Arik et al., 2016). Board members can play a

pivotal role in nonprofit organizations to build strong connections with the external environment and influence a positive financial experience (Hu & Kapucu, 2017).

Sustainability represents the survival and endurance of an organization (Iwu et al., 2015). In the nonprofit sector, financial sustainability is a constant challenge. Inadequate financial sustainability can jeopardize and have a negative effect on the nonprofit organization achieving goals and mission fulfillment (Castillo, 2016). A sustainable nonprofit is an organization that can continue to fulfill society's needs, mission and satisfy stakeholders' requirements, despite arising difficulties (Ceptureanu et al., 2017). Stecker (2014) found a potential reason why some nonprofit leaders are unable to make an organization sustainable is the concept of thinking outside the box for new ideas is too risky. The first step for sustainability in a nonprofit organization is to remain committed to the values by emphasizing connections personally and throughout the community (Jensen, 2018). Financial management strategies can also help managers create financial sustainability for a nonprofit organization. A management strategy that nonprofit leaders have used to address the challenge is capacity building. Capacity building is a strategy to enhance effectiveness, sustainability, increase resources, and measure an organization's activities (Castillo, 2016). Nonprofit leadership must maintain enough capacity to pay bills and meet the organization's needs (Bowman, 2011). Behaviors and skills that constitute capacity building are the skill to assess community needs, maximize engagement, and improve fundraising (Castillo, 2016). When facing funding uncertainty, many nonprofit leaders have adopted strategic planning into management practices to increase funding opportunities, advance the social performance, and satisfy donor

expectations (Hu & Kapucu, 2017). A nonprofit leader must develop strategic plans, metrics, and set the direction of the organization's mission, which is vital for engagement, goodwill, and positive value (Thompson & Blazey, 2017). To implement successful funding strategies, nonprofit organization leaders must meet various competency demands, which can often depend on experience level in the field (Denison & Kim, 2019). Knowledge has been a valuable resource for nonprofits to achieve sustainability and gain a competitive advantage (Mikovic et al., 2019). In a study that evaluated essential competency skills critical in the nonprofit sector, most experienced nonprofit leaders determined that internal controls, the ability to build relationships, budget, and read audited financial statements are critical (Denison & Kim, 2019).

Sustainability can be maintained by managers monitoring budgets, revenue sources, and the use of resources (Cashwell et al., 2019). Nonprofit organizations that implement diversification in financial sustainability strategies to maintain organization goals are potentially less vulnerable to economic shocks. Revenue diversification is often an essential factor for sustainability (Ismail et al., 2019; Lu, 2015).

Nonprofit leaders face the challenge of not creating a stable financial plan with reliance on donors, high competition, and lack of predictability (Cashwell et al., 2019). A strategy that is increasingly being considered in the nonprofit sector to reduce unpredictability is revenue diversification. Revenue diversification is a critical factor for nonprofit organizations to include in funding strategy; however, most nonprofit organizations rely on primary funding sources, lacking diversification (West & Ries, 2018). Diversification is defined as an approach to generate revenue from multiple

financial types and sources (Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016). Diversification strategies have helped preserve and promote financial health, reduce net asset loss and the probability of closure (Hu & Kapucu, 2015; Mitchell & Calabrese, 2019). It has also benefited nonprofits by reducing funding uncertainty and vulnerability (Berrett & Holliday, 2018; Froelich, 1999). A diversified mix of funding can help reduce revenue volatility by decreasing an organization's dependence on an individual source, solving cash flow problems, and lowering the possibility of cutting programs (Hearld et al., 2018; Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016). Funding diversification has many benefits; however, it is not a fix because nonprofits still face budget cuts and receive decreased donations (Waters, 2014). A concern is that some nonprofits move away from the organizational mission when focusing on diversifying funding sources (Mishra, 2016).

The top challenge for nonprofit leadership has been obtaining funding and achieving financial stability (West & Ries, 2018). Some funding sources include grants, events, and donations. Nonprofit leaders use the funding for the benefit of serving the needs of communities and the general public (Greitemeyer & Sagioglou, 2018).

Nonprofit organizations rely on resources and funding for stability (Kearns et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2019). Recommendations for nonprofit organizations to acquire funding included developing cost-effective strategies, promoting leadership, increasing community engagement, completing affordable audits, fundraising, and record-keeping (Maguire, 2016). Funding strategies should include unrestricted funding, diversification and policies should be developed when accepting new funding opportunities; the nonprofit organization must know when to say no to some funding sources that may not

benefit the organization in the future (West & Ries, 2018). The following diverse nonprofit funding sources are explored in the subsequent sections: government funding, charitable donations, volunteers, and innovative fundraising.

Nonprofit Funding

Government Funding

Government funding's are grants and contracts at the federal, state, and local level (Corbett et al., 2017; Murphy & Robichau, 2016). The amount of government funding for nonprofit organizations vary. For some nonprofits with a fee-for-service payment model, 80% of the funding comes from the government (Clear et al., 2017). In contrast, a financial estimate survey completed by nonprofit leaders who do not have a fee for service payment model showed that 7% of nonprofit revenue sources are from government contract and grants (Kim & Daniel, 2020). Governments paid nonprofit organizations \$137 billion in 2012 to support the delivery of services (Schatteman & Bingle, 2017). Burde et al (2017) determined that nonprofit organizations established for a more extended period were more susceptible to receiving government funding. Some nonprofits rely entirely on government funding, whereas others use it with other funding sources (Murphy & Robichau, 2016). Many consequences are attached to relying on government funding. Government funding for nonprofit organizations can be inconsistent and known as funding instability, a timed risk (Burde et al., 2017). The more government funding that a nonprofit organization receives, the more it becomes less motivated to seek additional funding sources such as donations (Hladká, & Hyánek, 2017). Nonprofit organizations that are dependent on government funding often lose the ability to negotiate the external environment; therefore, nonprofits often must decide if they want the organization to be mission-driven or profit-driven (Henderson & Lambert 2018).

The literature contains negative and positive associations between nonprofits and the government, which creates an adversarial relationship (Lu, 2016a). Government contracts are primarily performance-based, requiring the nonprofit organization to meet the contract requirements (Herman, 2010). A negative association with government funding is that nonprofits must meet all regulations that may impact nonprofit operations. Research shows that government funding has significant disadvantages, including late and low payment rates, economic instability, and administrative burdens (Park & Mosley, 2017). Government-funded nonprofits are required to devote efforts towards grant proposal writing, financial auditing, and reporting. Nonprofit leaders must submit extensive reports, which can shift the organization from being mission-driven to focus on performance management (Murphy & Robichau, 2016). Nonprofits have expressed the extreme burden of complicated applications and reporting requirements but are hesitant to vocalize frustrations in fear of losing the critical source of funding (Pettijohn, & Boris, 2018). Nonprofits are identified as the weaker element in the relationship because of disadvantages, including funding cutbacks, increasing rules, and a high competition level among nonprofits for government funding (Fyall, 2016). Nonprofit organizations securing government funding such as grants and contracts can cause additional overhead costs making it challenging to manage (Lu & Zhao, 2019). Leaders use high overhead costs as an indicator of inefficiency (Lu et al., 2020). Overhead costs represent the output of resources dedicated to administration and fundraising efforts to support the

organization; however, it can also be indirect costs that are found in government contracts and grants (Berlin et al., 2017; Lu et al., 2020). Many nonprofits keep a line of credit as security when donations and resources become scarce; a credit line could accrue and then result in debt, increasing financial strain for organizations (Charles, 2018). When the government delays funding to nonprofit organizations, nonprofits leaders have been forced to take out loans and use credit cards to fulfill services and meet goals (Marwell & Calabrese, 2015; Pettijohn & Boris, 2018). Funding from the government has an overall negative impact on nonprofit organizations (Fyall, 2016; Lu, 2015).

Many scholars have viewed the relationship between nonprofits and the government as problematic when there is a deprivation of independence, inefficiencies, and nonprofits becoming profit-driven (Fyall, 2016; ; Lu, 2015; Marwell & Calabrese; 2015). Jing and Hu (2017) found that there are challenges in the government-nonprofit partnership. Government funding sources often have many spending restrictions that negatively impact nonprofit organization operations (Murphy & Robichau, 2016). Bergman (2015) stated that more transparency is required by the government. Receiving government funding can be cautionary because it creates an obligation back to the government; the government gains some control over the organization (Lu, 2015). Forprofit organizations rarely experience contract constraints because they can leverage the organization's size to bargain power and acquire higher rates in comparison to small, community-based nonprofits (Herman, 2010). Park and Mosley (2017) noted that nonprofit leaders need to strategically examine both the cost and benefits of being reliant on government grants.

Lu (2016a) found that despite the government injecting regulations and incentives to participate in policy issues, nonprofit leaders should not consider government funding a dangerous obstacle. Government funding also creates many positive opportunities for nonprofit organizations. When the government increases involvement with nonprofits, the effect can impact donor contributions. The crowding-out theory shows that donors reduce contributions to the organizations based on the assumption that the nonprofit needs are met (Lu, 2016b). Some citizens also believe that since government funding comes from tax money, they do not have to provide additional donations and support (Wasif & Prakash, 2017; Willems et al., 2019). In contrast, the crowding-in theory stimulates donations. Donors contribute more when the government provides funding because they view the government as an endorsement of reliability when little is known about the nonprofit, and it draws attention to social needs (Lu, 2016b).

Concerning government funding, there are four types of donors: supplementary, complementary, competing, and autonomous (Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). Autonomous donors make donations to organizations that reflect personal values and whose mission they believe in (Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). Complementary donors use donations to address government failures by filling in gaps and working with the government to provide services (Pettijohn & Boris, 2018). Competing donors challenge the government with donation amounts and ultimately help change the public sector for the better (Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). Supplementary donors donate to the same nonprofits that the government does with the belief that the government funding amount is insufficient

(Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). Pettijohn and Boris (2018) tested nonprofits' culture in the United States and determined that Maryland has a complementary state culture.

The partnership between government and nonprofits can create a mutual dependence. Nonprofit organizations serve the community, which helps the government achieve policy goals and nonprofits provide the government with the advantage of better understanding the community's needs for policymaking (Coris, 2017; Lu, 2016a). The government can access residents through government-funded nonprofits to share information and provide conflict resolution (Jing & Hu, 2017). In return, government funding provides nonprofit organizations with stability and flexibility to mobilize extra resources for the organization (Lu, 2016a). Available government funding also provides nonprofit organizations with new products and resources to achieve organizational goals (Murphy & Robichau, 2016).

There is a limit to the amount of funding that the government can distribute; therefore, all grant applications are not accepted, which leads to higher levels of completion as the nonprofit sector expands (Faulk et al., 2017). An issue with the increase in demand for services is that the government is declining financial support requests (Shapiro & Oystrick, 2018). All levels of the government experience budget reductions and financial distress (Cheng, 2019). With the limit of government funding capacity, public goods, and services, many nonprofit's needs are unsatisfied (Kim, Pandey & Pandey, 2018). Government funding support has decreased; thus, nonprofits rely heavily on a mix of funding options for relief, including fees, commercial activities, and charitable donations (Ki & Oh, 2018; Seo, 2016; Smith, 2018).

Charitable Donations

Donor funding is a critical source of funding for nonprofits (AbouAssi, 2015; Panic et al., 2016). To maintain the mission and operations, nonprofit leaders have been dependent on charitable donations, which make up more than 70% of nonprofit organization's revenue (Ki & Oh, 2018). Charitable donations from individuals and businesses totaled more than \$335 billion in 2013 (Garven, 2015). Other terms for donation are philanthropy, charity, and charitable giving (Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). Philanthropy is the act of giving money to a nonprofit or charity to express they are humanitarian (Hladká & Hyánek, 2017). The nonprofit sector is also referred to as the philanthropic sector, a combination of public and private funding (Lemos & Charles, 2018). Nonprofits rely on donors for funding, and donors rely on nonprofits for legitimacy and delivering program services, which create interdependence (AbouAssi, 2015; Ecer et al., 2017). Critical determinants of potential donors are education, income, gender, and religion (Reissová et al., 2019). Agyemang et al. (2019) added that older people are more likely than younger people to donate, and women are more likely than men to donate. Donors have become more sophisticated; they are no longer just donating money but evaluating the organization's outcome and success (West & Ries, 2018). If a nonprofit organization is not meeting its mission and goals, many donors are no longer donating.

Donor activity is unpredictable, unreliable, and commitment can be inconsistent (Ranucci & Lee, 2019). Many donors are hesitant to donate in the wake of scandals of some nonprofit organizations that seek to maximize self-gain instead of being devoted to

achieving the organization's mission (Adena, 2016). Nonprofit organizations have started putting the terms mission and financial health in the same sentence to let donors know that the organization's financial health is a part of the mission, so donations are crucial (West & Ries, 2018). Feiler et al. (2014) conducted a study to explore the factors that influence donations. Feiler et al. determined that donors are confident in contributing donations when used towards the organization's mission. Feiler et al. showed that a negative influencer for donations was commercialization because donors fear that the organization's mission is not the primary focus. Donor involvement usually depends on the relationship to the organization's trustworthiness and perception (Shehu et al., 2016). Additional reasons for lapsed donors are often attributed to a lack of communication, marketing efforts, donor relationship length, and financial status (Feng, 2014). If nonprofits build a strong relationship with donors, they may have annual donations (West & Ries, 2018). One method to maintain donors is marketing efforts; however, that method is not always successful (Feng, 2014). A limitation of relying on donations is that donors can limit funding availability; therefore, nonprofits must have multiple donors and a vast pool of funding resources to reduce resource dependency (AbouAssi, 2015). Nonprofit organizations that can generate revenues with commercial activities such as fundraisers and events are less dependent on external resource providers (Hodge & Piccolo, 2005)

Volunteers

One of the most significant internal resource providers for revenue in a nonprofit organization are volunteers (Slyke & Johnson, 2006). Volunteers have been valuable for

nonprofits for multiple reasons, including launching fundraisers, providing administrative services, time contribution to support an organization's mission for free, and the relationship with the organization makes them a gateway for monetary donations (Senses-Ozyurt & Villicana-Reyna, 2016; Yeomans & Al-Ubaydli, 2018). Most volunteers are unpaid; however, a nonprofit organization often spends money on training, maintenance fees, and recognition of volunteers (Brayko et al., 2016).

Volunteer involvement is critical for all nonprofits; however, small organizations with a limited budget and staff support rely more heavily on volunteers to serve as support staff (Nesbit et al., 2018; Shehu et al., 2016). Senses-Ozyurt et al. (2016) reported that more than 80% of nonprofit organizations rely on volunteers to accomplish nearly one-third of operational tasks. Americans perform work each year without monetary compensation for a rewarding experience of helping organizations meet the community's needs (Senses-Ozyurt & Villicana-Reyna, 2016). In 2014, more than 62.8 million people volunteered time and donated to nonprofit organizations in the U.S. (Brayko et al., 2016).

Volunteers can often provide skill sets that nonprofit employees lack, perform specific tasks at a higher level than some full-time staff, and increase the confidence for an organization within the community (Nesbit et al., 2018). Volunteering is a major contributor to the workforce; the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics reported in 2013 that the nonprofit organization volunteer workforce in the U.S. was approximately \$163 billion, which was a contribution of 8.1 billion hours (Brayko et al., 2016; Garven, 2015). Larger organizations typically have trained staff that is paid, whereas smaller organizations may only have volunteers (Counts & Jones, 2019).

Volunteers ultimately save nonprofit organizations millions of dollars each year (Brayko et al., 2016). Without volunteers, the nonprofit sector and society as a whole would face a crisis (Senses-Ozyurt & Villicana-Reyna, 2016). The effects of volunteering have been proven as a beneficial contributor to the community's health; examples included satisfaction within the community, decreased mortality rates, and an increase in mental and physical health (Brayko et al., 2016).

A challenge that nonprofit leaders face is retaining volunteer support in an environment with uncertainty and keeping them engaged (Brayko et al., 2016; Modi & Sahi, 2018). The impact of uncertainty for nonprofits can require change and adaptation, resulting in volunteer resistance, particularly from volunteers who have volunteered at the same organization for a long time (Warburton et al., 2018). An organization's mission can determine volunteer involvement; volunteers often choose an organization that is similar to their values; therefore, the mission of an organization can either attract or repel volunteers (Nesbit et al., 2018). Warburton et al. (2018) noted that often volunteers leave when they are concerned that the organization has detoured from its mission. The trustworthiness and perception of a nonprofit organization for volunteers and donors greatly determine involvement (Shehu et al., 2016). Another reason that volunteers cease efforts is attributed to difficult working conditions within the community (Modi & Sahi, 2018). Research has shown that one-third of volunteers stop volunteering at a nonprofit after one year (Senses-Ozyurt & Villicana-Reyna, 2016). A solution for nonprofit leaders is to listen to volunteer concerns and show them that they are appreciated and valuable to the organization (Modi & Sahi, 2018). Even if they decide to leave, showing volunteers

that they are appreciated is a positive way of fostering a healthy relationship that could flourish in the future. It has been proven that individuals who volunteered in the nonprofit sector tend to donate more (Slyke & Johnson, 2006). Past volunteers are seen as an abundant source for donations and fundraising because they are easier to contact, a relationship is already built, and they know the organization's impact, which reduces additional costs (Yeomans & Al-Ubaydli, 2018). A nonprofit organization's ability to attract and retain donors and volunteers is a clear indication of effectiveness and sustainability within an organization (Iwu et al., 2015). An effective way to connect with the community to attract more volunteers is through fundraising events (Peet, 2016). Fundraising is mission-driven and volunteer centered (Herman, 2010).

Innovative Fundraising

The goal of most nonprofit organization fundraiser events is to raise awareness, raise money, and increase participation (Davis et al., 2016). The highest component of fundraising comes from donations (Maguire, 2016). In 2011, fundraisers accumulated \$218 billion for the nonprofit sector in the United States (Yeomans & Al-Ubaydli, 2018). Kim and Daniel (2020) reported that 45% of nonprofit revenue sources are from fundraising contributions.

Two types of fundraisers are traditional and market-oriented. The traditional fundraising approach includes passive short-term actions with organization administrators passing out flyers, pamphlets, sending letters, emails to attract donors, and on-site contribution requests (Kasri & Putri, 2018). During traditional fundraisers, a nonprofit organization can relate to donors who share a common goal and interest (Hommerová &

Severová, 2019). Traditional fundraising creates an excellent avenue for linking the community socially and increasing visibility. In contrast, the purpose of the fundraising market-oriented approach is to target a more extensive network of potential and loyal donors for continuous long-term donations (Kasri & Putri, 2018). Fundraising is not just about raising money; it is essential to manage a donor base. Fundraisers are considered the gatekeepers of the donor relationship (Alborough, 2017). Fundraising research shows that nonprofit organizations that implement proactive market-oriented approaches to engage with donors are proved to obtain better fundraising performance, achieve more loyal donors, and are more successful in fundraising (Kasri & Putri, 2018). Traditional fundraisers are a well-known funding strategy for most nonprofits; however, they are not the most effective strategy to raise money (Hommerová & Severová, 2019; Peet, 2016). Traditional fundraising can be very time consuming and not very useful (Hommerová & Severová, 2019). The success of a fundraiser is highly susceptible to current economic conditions (Lee & Shon, 2018). Scholars recommended a strategic market-oriented approach to prevent financial-resource dependence, including a collection strategy, establishing a payment model, and a communication approach to maintaining donor relationships (Kasri & Putri, 2018).

Reductions of charitable donations, the impact of government cutbacks, and increased completion in the nonprofit sector have challenged many nonprofit leaders to search for innovative ways to survive (Langer & LeRoux, 2017). Most nonprofit leaders embrace social media innovation to encourage dialogue with donors, engage in fundraising, fulfill the organization's mission and adapt to its changing environment

(Armstrong et al., 2016; Berzin et al., 2016; Young, 2016). Sustainability-oriented organizations often implement innovative approaches to increase economic value (Watson et al., 2018). Social media is a rising strategy for organizations to fundraise and accept donations online (Waddingham, 2013).

The Pew Research Center reported that 80% of Americans currently have access to the Internet (Young, 2016). An innovative organizational culture is suggested for nonprofits to help foster organizational effectiveness and increase the ability to respond more effectively to changes within the environment (Langer & LeRoux, 2017). Several platforms are designed for communication and networking, including Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube (Young, 2016). Social media platforms are global, which provides nonprofits with a larger donor pool. Facebook has over 800 million daily active users, YouTube has over 100 hours of video shared a minute daily, and each day Twitter has 500 million tweets (Young, 2016). Another innovative social media channel that has become a primary financial resource tool for nonprofit organizations is Crowdfunding.

Crowdfunding has been referred to by scholars as an open call over the internet to raise funding through a collective engagement to support an organization's efforts (Marchegiani, 2018; T. Kim et al., 2017). Five types of crowdfunding campaigns are donation, reward, equity, budget, and lending; charities and nonprofit organizations primarily use donation-based (Li et al., 2020; Shen et al., 2020). Donors who contribute funding through donation-based crowdfunding campaigns do not require an incentive and do not expect anything in return, such as a reward (Li et al., 2020). It has been reported that since 2011, a total of 1.5 billion dollars has been collected worldwide from over 500

crowdfunding platforms (T. Kim et al., 2017). Crowdfunding is not a new strategy; for charities seeking donations, the idea of crowdfunding has been in existence for centuries (Gleasure & Feller, 2016). Crowdfunding was originated in the 1990s with websites dedicated to charities for expanding traditional fundraising campaigns (Marchegiani, 2018). As a fundraising campaign, crowdfunding has become increasingly well-known in the twenty-first century with the rise of social media as a primary entertainment source. The core of crowdfunding is based on the foundation of social media, which is the connection and participation of users sharing information and interests (Marchegiani, 2018). There are also several challenges and benefits that crowdfunding poses. A challenge of crowdfunding is that face-to-face communication with the external environment, including donors, has been replaced with computer-centered communication (Marchegiani, 2018). Nonprofit leaders often rely on key predictors and standard explanations of donor philanthropic giving. Gleasure and Feller (2016) explained that crowdfunding limits the opportunity for leaders to predict donation behaviors because donors typically contribute funding anonymously to social groups and organizations that they lack social connectivity to, whereas, with traditional fundraising campaigns, leaders can explain donor giving factors as detour of guilt and enjoyment. The benefits of crowdfunding are that it does not require a contact list to acquire donations and permits the organization to expand its supporting donor network (Marchegiani, 2018; T. Kim et al., 2017).

Nonprofits that use social media platforms can enhance engagement and the opportunity to create a relationship with stakeholders (Avidar, 2017). Nonprofits can also

maximize public opinion and increase the nonprofit organization's social capital (Waters, 2014). Indicators of social capital include social trust and social media use (Bae & Sohn, 2018). Fundraising on social media can help promote social change for social causes, including animal welfare, freedom rights, and protection of the environment (Avidar, 2017). Fundraising is essential for the survival and success of nonprofit organizations (Counts & Jones, 2019).

Organizations can solicit small amounts of donations from a global network of donors (Bhati & McDonnell, 2020). One of the most important aspects of raising more money for fundraisers is solicitation, which requires asking an individual for money and support (Peet, 2016). It has been reported that many leaders of nonprofit organizations do not feel comfortable with asking individuals for money (Bell & Cornelius, 2013). Fundraising requires a high-level skill; however, the nonprofit sector lacks highly skilled fundraising professionals (Counts & Jones, 2019). Most leaders lack fundraising skills and are not appropriately trained (Bell & Cornelius, 2013). Innovative online fundraisers often minimize initial entry barriers; however, the experience is still critical for leaders to solicit funding (Li et al., 2020). Having a strong understanding of fundraisers, grant writing skills, and conveying the mission to donors is critical (Counts & Jones, 2019). Fundraising is vital for nonprofit leadership because it serves as a measure of success to determine if the organization's purpose and mission are affirmed (Herman, 2010). Social media platforms permit nonprofits to create a fundraising network allowing donors to be solicited by someone they trust (Bhati & McDonnell, 2020). Many donors are influenced to donate when they can view that someone in their network contributed donations to an

organization. People will also be motivated to donate more when they view the donor activity on the page (Waddingham, 2013). Fundraising is an activity designed to motivate others to help and do good by donating to a cause (Hommerová & Severová, 2019).

Utilizing technology has opened a new avenue for the nonprofit sector, providing them with the advantage of attracting donors, dispensing knowledge, and building awareness quickly (Young, 2016). A negative aspect of social media presence for nonprofits is the constant exchanges between customers and organizations; this is not always possible (Pop et al., 2015). A nonprofit organization's success is meeting financial needs and establishing its mission effectiveness, which requires time throughout the day (West, 2019). However, nonprofit organizations are recommended to have an internet presence to convey information about the organization's vision, mission, accomplishments, and graphics to increase external visibility and transparency (Gazzola et al., 2017; Li & McDougle, 2017). There is a lack of transparency in the nonprofit sector regarding financial disclosure and donations (Blouin et al., 2018). It is important to learn how to communicate with donors (Jones & Daniel, 2018). Insufficient information regarding a nonprofit organization's effectiveness and efficiency often makes donors hesitant to donate (Devalkar et al., 2017). Donors want to see how donations are being spent. Financial transparency can lead to more donations and increase donor confidence. Trust and satisfaction have been identified in the literature as key indicators for customer cognitive intentions (Feng et al., 2017). Conducting fundraising efforts on social media is not purposed for nonprofits to disregard previous successful funding options, but leaders should use it as a next step for engaging with the community in an innovative way to

promote transparency (Young, 2016). Fundraising should not be the only way a nonprofit organization receives funding to survive; it is suggested that nonprofit organizations implement diversification to generate funding from multiple sources. (Park & Cho, 2015; Reissová et al., 2019).

Transition

The focus of Section 1 was to provide the foundation of the study. The background of the problem, problem statement, purpose statement, research question, interview questions, and operational definitions were provided. I discussed the significance of the study, possible contributions for positive social change from the findings, and assumptions, limitations, and delimitations. Section 1 also included a literature review, including an in-depth exploration of the conceptual framework, RDT. For section 2, an analysis of the project is presented. Section 2 includes the following components, the purpose statement, the researcher's role, participants, sampling method, selected population, an overview of the data analysis strategy, data collection methods, and techniques. I have provided ethical considerations, including informed consent and strategies to protect the participant. I have also discussed the research method, design, reliability, and validity. Lastly, in section 3, I reviewed the findings of the study, implications for social change, recommendations and provided a concluding summary.

Section 2: The Project

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. The target population for this study consisted of three animal shelter leaders in Maryland who successfully obtained funding for 5 years or more. The implications for positive social change include the potential for other leaders of nonprofit animal shelters to diversify strategies, procure adequate funding to meet demands, decrease closures, enhance community services, improve animal welfare, and fulfill the shelter missions.

Role of the Researcher

The qualitative researcher is often the primary data collection instrument and analyst (Clark & Vealé, 2018). In this qualitative multiple-case study, I served as the researcher in the research process. I collected data by conducting semistructured interviews with participants. The research questions were opened-ended to provide the participants with the freedom to provide their perspective and respond in their own words (see Kearns et al., 2014). Nkaragiozis (2018) stated that to learn how the participants interpret their lives and experiences, the researcher must be focused on the *hows* during an interview instead of the *whats*. Demonstrating certain qualities such as active listening, awareness, respect for each person, building trustful relationships, and being sensitive to ethical issues is essential in the role of the researcher (Nkaragiozis, 2018). The researcher's role also includes reviewing the data and verifying an accurate representation of the participant responses to understand the phenomenon (Clark & Vealé, 2018).

To acquire an accurate representation of the phenomenon, the researcher must minimize biases. When using the qualitative method, researchers are more likely to be biased because they interact with the data and have a voice in the research; therefore, a researcher must be aware of potential biases (Baker, 2016; Park & Park, 2016). Biased research has been found to alter the results of a study, and it is considered a threat to the research being reliable (Saunders et al., 2015). I used in-depth probing interview questions, member checking of interview interpretation summaries, and data triangulation in this study to minimize biases. Member checking is used to validate the research findings (Hagens et al., 2010). Fusch and Ness (2015) defined triangulation as using multiple methods to collect and analyze data. Data triangulation is essential to achieve data quality. The use of various data collection methods promotes accurate, consistent results that can increase a researcher's confidence (Jick, 1979). An additional strategy to reduce biases is a systematic review. A systematic review includes conducting rigorous research to collect more supporting data to minimize potential biases (Baker, 2016).

Participants

Nkaragiozis (2018) asserted that participants are treated as coresearchers rather than as subjects in qualitative research. Participants in this study met the eligibility requirements; the eligibility criteria of this research study were nonprofit animal shelter leaders who have an animal shelter in Maryland and have successfully obtained funding for shelters for a minimum of 5 years. Less experienced leaders often do not acquire the skills and knowledge to successfully lead a nonprofit organization (Hopkins et al., 2014). A nonprofit animal shelter leader who did not meet the minimum 5 years eligibility

criteria may have had insufficient knowledge to provide a strategic perspective on the strategies for success in obtaining funding. The eligibility criteria aligned with the primary research question for this study:

RQ: What strategies do nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters?

The plan used for gaining access to participants included emailing and calling the animal shelters. A working relationship with participants was an essential element for the research process. Trust, intimacy, and rapport are required to create a warm working environment needed for a participant and researcher to freely exchange information and for the researcher to collect rich data (Elmir et al., 2011; Morse, 2015). To establish a working relationship with participants, I first completed an introductory telephone call or email to explain the purpose of the study and the interview process and to answer questions. I also frequently visited the animal shelter websites to understand the shelter's mission and observe the operations. During the interview process, the working relationship was fostered with open-ended questions. Open-ended questions allow a researcher to ask follow-up questions based on the participant's answer, leading to more discovery, mutual exchange, and better rapport (Chenail, 2011). Member checking is defined as the process of sharing a synthesized analysis of the interview and interpretations of the collected data from the interview and asking the participant to review material to confirm that the information is accurate (Simpson & Quigley, 2016). If the participant felt that the material was not accurate, they could add information, provide clarification, or make corrections. Member checking is a beneficial strategy because

researchers can achieve reliability and enhance validity in the doctoral research process (Morse, 2015).

Research Method and Design

Research Method

The three research methods are the qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods; researchers must determine the appropriate research method (Hammarberg et al., 2016). I used the qualitative research method for this study to explore the funding strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. I chose the qualitative method for this study to discover the perceptions of the participants through semistructured interviews. Park and Park (2016) determined that the qualitative research method involves discovery of the participant's viewpoint and existing knowledge through interviews and observations. In contrast, the quantitative research method is a numerical and statistical analysis in which the researcher relies on data to test a theory, form predictions, and test a hypothesis (Park & Park, 2016). Hammarberg et al. (2016) noted that it is appropriate to use the quantitative research method when factual data is required to answer the primary research question of a study and when variables can be linked to form a hypothesis before collecting data. My intent in this study was not to test a hypothesis but to understand the nonprofit animal shelter leaders' viewpoint. Some research studies include both research methods, which is known as the mixed methods approach (Park & Park, 2016). The mixed methods is employed by researchers who use both qualitative and quantitative methods to record data in numbers and data that includes in-depth opinions and feelings of participants (Clark & Vealé, 2018). This study was not

driven by numbers or testing a hypothesis; therefore, the qualitative approach was the appropriate research method.

Research Design

The research design is essential for providing a framework when collecting and analyzing data (Ngozwana, 2018). Under the qualitative method, research designs include case study, grounded theory research, and phenomenological research (Singh, 2014). A qualitative research design enables a researcher to understand the social phenomena from the participant's perspectives (Ngozwana, 2018). The grounded theory and phenomenological research designs were considered; however, I used the case study design for this study to explore the funding strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding successfully. The application of a case study research design is conducive to an in-depth investigation within a setting to understand a topic (Saunders et al., 2015). Researchers who use a case study design can obtain rich data. The case study design involves collecting data in a real-life setting using interviews to study a situation where little is known about the phenomenon (Runfola et al., 2017). I conducted in-depth telephone interviews with the nonprofit animal shelter leaders to discover viable funding strategies. Saunders et al. (2015) determined that the case study is more manageable and beneficial to a researcher with limited data regarding a phenomenon.

Single and multiple case studies are used the most by qualitative researchers (Starman, 2013). Researchers who use single case studies can focus on a single entity throughout the entire research process (Yazan, 2015). Single case studies can be limiting and more prone to researcher bias (Singh, 2014). I used the multiple case study to

interview three nonprofit animal shelter leaders responsible for obtaining funding for animal shelters. A multiple case study is considered more robust than a single case study; however, to investigate a phenomenon, a researcher must study each case individually and then compare the data (Amerson, 2011; Starman, 2013). A multiple case study helped facilitate reviewing the data in different ways.

The phenomenological research design is primarily known as a philosophy rather than a research design; many individuals find it challenging to adopt it as a framework (Norlyk & Harder, 2010). The phenomenological research design refers to the study of direct experience and a person's consciousness (Groenewald, 2004). A similarity between the case study and phenomenological research design is that an interview can be conducted to collect data. The data collection method for the phenomenological research design is limited to only conducting interviews to learn of an individual's experience; therefore, the interviews can be extensive. However, for a case study research design, data is collected from multiple sources that can reduce the time commitment because there is no data source limitation (Boblin et al., 2013). The phenomenological research design was not used for this study because the data was not based on the participant's consciousness. It was collected from multiple sources to achieve rigor, credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability of the research study.

The grounded theory is another prevalent qualitative research design that I considered for this study because it is appropriate when little is known about a phenomenon (Chun Tie et al., 2019). The grounded theory can explain a phenomenon, develop a concept, or generate a theory from the data analysis (Chun Tie et al., 2019;

Cope, 2015). Cope (2015) stated that the grounded theory is useful when a researcher views a real-life event or a problem in an individual's life. My intent with this study was not to explain a phenomenon or generate a theory with the data collected from exploring the nonprofit animal shelter leader's funding strategies. Another reason why the grounded theory was not suitable is that it did not align with the purpose of this study, which was to explore funding strategies, not a life event or a problem that occurred in the participant's life.

Population and Sampling

The population for this qualitative research study was three nonprofit animal shelter leaders in Maryland who successfully implemented funding strategies to secure funding for animal shelters. The purpose of selecting an animal shelter leader from three different animal shelters in Maryland for this multiple case study was to explore diverse funding strategies and understandings to obtain funding successfully. The sampling method that was used for this study was purposeful. Purposeful sampling is beneficial for researchers who do not seek a single correct answer but rather different conceptualizations (Benoot et al., 2016). Exploring different conceptualizations aligned with this study since the multiple case study was the research design. The purposeful sampling method enables the researcher to gain an in-depth understanding of the phenomenon (Benoot et al., 2016). The researcher first determines what needs to be known and then deliberately chooses the participants who possess the eligibility qualities (Etikan et al., 2016). In qualitative research, purposive sampling does not require a set number of participants and ensures that individuals are exceptionally knowledgeable or

typical to the phenomenon explored (Etikan et al., 2016; Palinkas et al., 2015; Rushton & Lindsay, 2010). I purposively recruited study participants who met the participant eligibility criteria, including individuals who have a nonprofit animal shelter in Maryland and have successfully implemented funding strategies for at least five years.

Albert and O'Connor (2012) defined data saturation as when the researcher does not have to obtain any further new information. The purposeful sampling framework can be used for researchers to reach data saturation because it places primary emphasis on saturation, such as obtaining an extensive understanding of the phenomena until all research questions are answered thoroughly and no new data is acquired (Etikan et al., 2016). In addition to using purposeful sampling to achieve data saturation, multiple data collection methods were used in this case study. Data collection methods included audiorecorded telephone semi-structured interviews since the participants could not meet faceto-face because of the COVID-19 pandemic restrictions and review of public financial reports that were available to analyze the performance outcomes against the strategies described by participants during the interviews. After completing the third interview, data saturation was achieved. A systematic review was used; all audio-recorded interviews were transcribed verbatim to ensure reliability and validity. An interpretation of the responses was created from the analysis of transcribed interview data to present to the participants for member checking. As the primary data collection instrument for this study, I reviewed the interview data within a week after interviewing to complete an interpretation summary and scheduled a 30-minute follow-up interview with each participant for member checking. During the follow-up interview, participants were asked to review the interpretation of the interview for any thoughts, additions, errors, and clarification. Upon receiving the participant responses, I completed extensive data analysis until no additional themes or possible coding emerged.

Ethical Research

Researchers need to implement ethical considerations throughout all stages of the research process and study. Ethics is defined as the incorporation of morally correct practices to avoid the harm that may emerge during the study (Ngozwana, 2018). To manage ethical challenges, researchers have a wide array of available approaches. For example, a researcher can use informed consent, discuss the steps of withdrawing from a study, and protect the participant's confidentiality (Ngozwana, 2018). Researchers can use a consent form to avoid coercion by providing a detailed explanation of the participant's cooperation in the study to ensure a full understanding, which is under the Belmont Report (Haines, 2017).

As the researcher, the first step was to receive approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB); the Walden IRB approval number was #08-27-20-0661372. Once approval was granted, each participant was contacted to request participation in this study and sign a written consent form. The consent form was presented to the participant twice for consent, once within a week of the interview via email and the second before commencing the telephone interview. The participants consented via email with a reply. The consent form outlined the procedure for the participant to withdraw from the study. Participants could withdraw from the study at any

time without penalty by providing any form of notification, such as a phone call or written communication.

To share a summary of the findings with the study participants, an interpretation of the participant responses was provided for member checking to enhance the reliability and validity of the data. Each participant had the opportunity to make changes and provide clarification. A copy of the completed study will also be provided to all participants. There were no applicable incentives to participate in the study. To adhere to the Belmont Report, there were measures to ensure the protection of participant confidentiality. The measures that were implemented included removing all participant descriptors and identifiers such as name, email, animal shelter names, and location. All data collected for this study will be maintained securely for a maximum of 5 years from the completion date of the study and then destroyed by shredding hard copy files and permanently deleting electronic files to protect the rights and privacy of the participants.

Data Collection Instruments

As the researcher for this qualitative research study, I served as the primary data collection instrument. In qualitative research, it is common for the researcher to be the primary data collection instrument because they actively participate throughout the entire research process (Clark & Vealé, 2018). Data collection methods included conducting semi-structured phone interviews and viewing public animal shelter documentation such as financial statements, quarterly reports, and monthly statistics. The supporting financial documents served as performance outcome data for analysis and data triangulation to strengthen the research and confirm the success of funding strategies presented in the

participants' interviews. Semi-structured interviews enable structure yet flexible, indepth, rich data that can lead to a deeper exploration of a phenomenon (Peesker et al., 2019). After gathering informed consent, each semi-structured interview was audio-recorded, transcribed, and then presented to participants as an interpretation summary for member checking. Member checking was implemented to validate descriptors, data gathered, analysis, and interpretations to verify interpretation accuracy and ask if any additional information can be provided. Participants were given the opportunity to approve the interpretation of the data. Carlson (2010) recommended that participants not just be given a transcript of the interview; however, interpretations presented as summarizations, emerging themes, and patterns. Member checking is a method used to verify the accuracy of the data after collecting and completing an analysis of the data (Naidu & Prose, 2018).

Data Collection Technique

The quality of the data collected in an interview is shaped and affected by the researcher's skills and the interactive relationship built with the participant (Nkaragiozis, 2018). For a participant and researcher to freely exchange information, trust and rapport are required to create a warm environment for the interview (Elmir et al., 2011). To build a good rapport with the participant, all questions were opened-ended, and I used follow-up questions to aid further discovery. Types of data collection methods examples are semi-structured interviews, informal interviews, documentary analysis, and nonparticipant observation (Sampson et al., 2019). The most common data collection methods used are face-to-face interviews, observations, and focus group discussions

(Moser & Korstjens, 2018). For this study, the data was collected primarily by conducting in-depth semi-structured interviews. Telephone interviews were most beneficial because participants were unable to meet in person as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. The strengths of conducting qualitative interviews by telephone include increased interviewer-participant safety, scheduling flexibility, fewer distractions, greater participant anonymity, and a level of privacy (Drabble et al., 2016). All interviews were recorded, interpreted, and member checked by participants for additional feedback. I also reviewed related public financial reports and records for the nonprofit animal shelters.

The Four Principles of Data Collection from Yin (2018) is beneficial for scholar-practitioners when addressing a doctoral research question; therefore, the four principles were also used in this study to validate and develop the data collection process. The first principle is collecting research from multiple sources of evidence (Yin, 2018).

Researchers who use multiple sources are better able to collect rich data and achieve data saturation (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Multiple sources are also essential for reliability. The second principle is utilizing a case study database (Yin, 2018). Yazan (2015) stated that a case study database is an assembly of evidence that helps the researcher manage data.

The third principle is the chain of evidence (Yin, 2018). A chain of evidence is beneficial for a researcher establishing a conclusion for a doctoral study. In a chain of evidence collected, data and research questions are linked (Yazan, 2015). The fourth principle pertains to collecting data when using social media sources. The four principle data collection techniques were viable for this study.

Data Organization Technique

After the data collection process, it must be organized and managed to prepare the data for analysis (Lune & Berg, 2017). The primary function of data organization for the researcher is to preserve the collected data in a retrievable form (Yin, 2018). Computer technology and software are suggested for managing qualitative data efficiently (Johnson et al., 2010). For this study, I followed that suggestion by primarily using computer technology to organize the data. Audio-recorded interviews with participants were transcribed into a Microsoft Word document and then interpreted in a separate document to present to the participant for member checking. An Excel spreadsheet was also used to manage participant information, informed consent indication, and coding the qualitative research. There are many qualitative data analysis software available for organizing qualitative research; I chose Microsoft Word and Excel because of the accessibility and cost savings. All interview notes were recorded on paper within a spiral notebook to facilitate retrieval and data analysis.

The notes written in the spiral notebook is stored in a personal home office within a locked cabinet that requires a key for access. All files on my personal computer on this study, including Microsoft Word documents, Excel spreadsheets, and research information, have been saved on a USB flash drive, which has also been secured safely within the locked cabinet in my home office. Electronically recorded interviews have been password protected. All recordings, files, raw data, and documentation will be destroyed after five years after the official completion date of the study.

Data Analysis

Thematic analysis and methodological triangulation were used for the data analysis process to compare raw data and convey detailed themes. The data were collected using semi-structured interviews with participants. Public documentation, including relevant vital records of animal shelters and notes compiled during the interview, was used for data analysis processing. Braun and Clarke's (2013) thematic analysis framework approach to data analysis was used to serve as a guide. The process included the following 6-steps: (1) familiarization with the data; (2) systematically coding; (3) generating themes; (4) reviewing and revising themes; (5) defining and naming themes; and (6) producing the research report. First, to familiarize myself, I immersed myself in the data by transcribing the interviews and continuously rereading the interview transcripts and notes. Then I created an interpreted summary of the interview data for member checking. Next, I coded the data by creating labels to capture the data content. The codes were then clustered based on similarity and reviewed to identify meanings and themes through an inductive approach. An inductive approach is data-driven; excluding all researcher analytic preconceptions is beneficial to focus on the participant's voice and reduce potential biases (Hastings & Pennington, 2019). Next, revisions were conducted if the themes were not rich and did not have significant supportive data. I then provided labels and descriptions for each theme. Lastly, I concluded by finalizing the structure of the themes, providing supportive examples from the data for each theme, and connecting the analysis to the overarching research question of the study.

Before data analysis began, all interviews and notes were transcribed verbatim into a Microsoft Word document and double-checked to ensure accuracy. Then the transcription was interpreted into a summary to provide to participants for member checking. For member checking, participants were requested to review and provide feedback. Once participant validation was completed, each participant was assigned an identifying numerical value and color code to keep track of all participant responses. Available public financial statements that could depict emerging themes of successful funding strategies to help answer the research question were also reviewed. Methodological triangulation uses multiple sources and methods to collect data (Carter et al., 2014). When conducting analysis, triangulation can increase the credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability of the research and findings (Dadich & Jarrett, 2019). For this study, methodological triangulation was used to confirm the collected data from multiple sources. I organized the data per question to perform data analysis and used a color-coding system to code the interpreted interview summary data systematically. Vaugn and Turner (2016) mentioned that organizing the data question by question can help analyze large amounts of qualitative data, and coding can help focus on the analyzing process. Once each data item was coded, I used the coding to generate themes to reveal similarities and differences across the data set. Microsoft Word and Excel were used to critically analyze the data and determine meaningful emerging patterns to develop an in-depth exploration of the phenomenon. Computer software is recognized as a good starting point when searching for patterns, insights, and analyzing data (Yin, 2018). As mentioned earlier, the purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the successful strategies animal shelter leaders use to acquire adequate funding needed for operational stability. Before the conclusion of this study, a correlation of key themes from the collected data was analyzed to connect how the themes, such as funding strategies and the conceptual framework of this study, correlated with newly published studies.

Reliability and Validity

Researchers completing a qualitative research study must ensure content validity and reliability for research quality. The concept of research quality refers to the researcher's thorough content, trustworthiness, and reliability. Validity and reliability are instrumental for a researcher to achieve rigor. The term rigor refers to the extent the researcher has completed to further improve the quality of the study (Heale & Twycross, 2015). The critical components parallel to reliability and validity for a qualitative study are dependability, credibility, conformability, and transferability (Morse et al., 2002). Researchers must consider reliability and validity when designing a research study, analyzing data, and concluding the quality of a study to ensure rigor (Cypress, 2017).

Reliability

Consistency is an essential element for ensuring the reliability of the data in a qualitative research study (Leung, 2015). Reliability signifies the researcher's ability to replicate the data and consistent analytical procedures, including acknowledging personal biases that may impact the findings (Cypress, 2017; Noble & Smith, 2015). A researcher's biases can alter the results of a study. Biased research is considered a threat to the research being reliable (Saunders et al., 2015). To minimize personal biases and

enhance reliability, reflexivity and bracketing was used for self-awareness. Through reflexivity and bracketing, researchers can suspend personal assumptions and remain mindful of biases that may interfere with the quality of a study (Cypress, 2017; Priya, 2017). To establish reliability, consistent practices for stable results were also demonstrated to maximize dependability. All participants were asked the same interview questions for consistency. Extensive journaling to record all thoughts, decisions, and changes were conducted, as well as notes to record thick descriptors and analysis to ensure reliability. A researcher can use the method of member checking to enhance trustworthiness by providing analyzed interview data and interpretations to participants for validation (Birt et al., 2016; Carlson, 2010). Member checking and recording field and observational notes served to ensure reliability and dependability in this study as essential elements to increase the truthfulness of the data and the reader's confidence.

Validity

Cypress (2017) summarized validity as the researcher's ability to make collection data decisions, transcribe interviews verbatim, and have prolonged engagement with participants to achieve trustworthiness. To accomplish validity in a study, a researcher should consider the essential quality criteria terms, credibility, conformability, dependability, and transferability (Hadi & José Closs, 2016). Transferability involves indepth engagement and persistent observation (Morse, 2015). Prolonged observation is essential to gain rich data. To ensure transferability, I conducted in-depth semi-structured interviews with follow up questions to gain rich data on the phenomena. The sampling method that was used for this study was purposeful; therefore, transferability was

enhanced. Purposive sampling enhances transferability through robust data and detailed, accurate descriptors (Cypress, 2017). Confirmability is determined by truth-value, accuracy, and consistency of participant's accounts, which can also be achieved with prolonged engagement and field notes or journaling (Noble & Smith, 2015). During the engagement with participants, detailed interview notes were taken and maintained in a personal journal following the interview to document a self-analysis that was beneficial for minimizing biases. It is the researcher's responsibility to depict accurate information of a participant's experience; this is referred to as credibility (Cypress, 2017). To achieve credibility in this qualitative research study, data triangulation and member checking were conducted. Member checking was used to confirm that the interview interpretation summaries' representation was accurate to participant views and feelings. Participants were provided with an interpretation summary of their responses within one week of completing their interview and requested to provide feedback on any changes, additions, errors, and clarifications during a member check follow-up interview. Multiple sources of data were used for this study, including conducting interviews and analyzing financial reports; therefore, data triangulation was also used to enhance the credibility of the study. After member checking, data triangulation was used for this multiple case study to crosscheck and confirm the data presented in the interviews against applicable public financial statements and reports for each animal shelter.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, detailed information on how the project was conducted, presented, and personal involvement in this study as the primary instrument in the data collection

process and data analysis. The participants, population, sampling, research method, and design were further explored. Additionally, I discussed the strategy for following the ethical guidelines and how reliability and validity were ensured to achieve research quality rigor. Section 3 includes a presentation of findings, key themes, application to professional practice, implications for social change, and recommendations for action and further research.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. To answer the research question, I collected data from interviews and supplemental sources, triangulating the results against available documentation such as public disclosure forms, financial statements, quarterly reports, and monthly statistics, which served as supporting documentation of the nonprofit animal shelter leader successfully using funding strategies to obtain funding. I conducted interviews with three animal shelter leaders in Maryland who successfully obtained funding for 5 years or more. Participation in this study was voluntary, and all participants provided consent to participate via email. Each phone interview was semistructured with open-ended questions to lead to further discovery and a better understanding of the phenomenon.

Using Braun and Clarke's (2013) thematic analysis framework approach, I manually analyzed the interview data. First, I emailed an interpreted summary of the interview responses to participants within one week of their interview for member checking to enhance reliability, credibility, and trustworthiness. During the member check follow-up interview, participants were permitted to make corrections and changes and to provide additional information or clarification. Next, I coded the member checked interpreted data using Microsoft Word and Excel by creating labels and grouping the labels based on similarity to identify meanings and themes. I then conducted revisions if the themes did not have significant supportive data, followed by assigning labels and

descriptions for each theme. Lastly, once no new themes emerged, I finalized the analysis by providing supportive examples from the data and connecting the emerged themes to the overarching research question for this study. I applied data triangulation by comparing the member checked interpreted summaries against derived performance outcome data from each animal shelter's public financial statements and records. The performance outcome data served as supporting evidence and validation of animal shelter leaders who described successful strategies to acquire adequate funding. The findings showed strategies that animal shelter leaders use to procure adequate funding to meet demands and fulfill the shelter missions.

Presentation of the Findings

For this qualitative multiple case study, the overarching research question was:

RQ: What strategies do nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters?

The following three themes emerged as the key strategies that participants use to successfully obtain funding for their shelter. Traditional funding sources that provide animal shelters with funding include government grants, individual charitable donations, innovative fundraising, volunteers, and organizational grants. Although the importance of these traditional funding sources was expressed, all three participants agreed that these themes are critical for adequate funding: (a) time management; (b) funding diversification; (c) cultivating relationships. To protect the three individual participant identifications, the participants were coded as P1, P2, and P3.

Theme 1: Time Management

The first major theme to emerge was time management. Time management emerged as a major theme because it generated the most responses linked to all participants. Interviewees stressed the importance of valuing time. P1 explained that it is not just how much a funding strategy brings in or how much it costs financially, but there is a time cost as well. P3 stated, "we don't have a lot of bodies, and we don't have a lot of time, so we need to make sure that we're not wasting funds or the time that people contribute." P2 mentioned that "volunteers ultimately have their own lives, but they are able to give what little time they have to help make funding events happen." Many nonprofit animal shelter leaders are faced with challenges of daily tasks and dealing with understaffing, and they often experience difficulty balancing responsibilities. Leaders must manage their own time and need to examine the organization's time-management needs, which will help maintain the limited organizational resource of time (Farrell, 2017). Time management is a critical component for nonprofit organizations because it improves the organization's success and efficiency. Time and money are the most effective components for nonprofit organization success (Slyke & Johnson, 2006). P3 highlighted that "time is money." Developing time management strategies will help nonprofit animal shelter leaders maximize productivity and achieve organizational goals.

A challenge is a shortage of time to raise funding. Fundraising can be very time consuming and not very effective (Hommerová & Severová, 2019). P2 stated that grants require time-consuming preparations from the staff and paperwork to be considered. P3 stated, "I'm not going to spend 8 hours on a grant when the max I can get is a thousand or

2 thousand dollars; if I'm spending time on an intensive grant, its gotta have payback potential." Park and Mosley (2017) noted that nonprofit leaders need to strategically examine both the cost and benefits of their reliance on government grants. Leaders who use strategic management can enhance performance, drive goal achievement, and improve the organization's decision-making (Miller, 2018). P1 recommended weighing the risk of your strategy against the long-term goal; for example, "if we invest in this, is it going to bring us our return?" Leaders must be willing to make difficult decisions, such as knowing when to say "no" to time-consuming funding options that reduce the productivity of the animal shelter. P3 stated:

If a program would show that we weren't bringing the funds in for the cause, we have to make the difficult decision to end that program because the refund that you're getting for the time that you are putting in for an event or program must be worthy of it.

To manage projects, leaders should assess them depending on their importance and complete tasks that are less important later to be more efficient (Allan, 2015). Leaders need to focus and prioritize funding activities that advance the organization's goals and maximize volunteers' time (Farrell, 2017). P1 noted that "if seven hours are spent on a fundraiser, you have to be aware that someone else will have to take the work you're not doing." P1 further elaborated:

We have to make sure that if we're going to spend a lot of time setting up a fundraiser, we need to determine if it is going to translate into other projects as well. So, if there is a long initial setup, we're glad to do it as long as we can reuse

it. The time commitment is really important; we all have to wear a lot of hats, so we have to be aware of that.

Managing time effectively is in alignment with the view of Farrell (2017), who recognized time as an essential commodity in managing several funding projects and the importance of employee time management throughout the entire organization. It is important for leaders to respect the time of their volunteers and staff, which also builds a positive culture. Volunteers ultimately save nonprofit organizations millions of dollars each year (Brayko et al., 2016). Leaders need to maximize volunteer involvement as a valuable resource to reach the organization's mission capacity and reduce strains in funding efforts. Many small organizations rely heavily on volunteer support and their specialized skill sets that may not be possessed by the leader or staff (Nesbit et al., 2018). P2 commented:

It's always good to have someone with a grant writing background, people with finance backgrounds to assist in seeing where the shelter's greatest needs are, people that work well with events, fundraising, visionaries that have good ideas, and having a dynamic leadership team that can look at the overall operation strategically; those skills are super important to making fundraisers a big success.

Fundraisers must be skilled in the nonprofit management realm as well. Having a firm understanding, grant writing skills, and conveying the missions to donors is important; volunteers and staff are assets when managing time (Counts & Jones, 2019). Thompson and Blazey (2017) stated that leaders need to engage followers who support the organization's mission by developing values and strategic plans. Farrell (2017)

determined that there are multiple ways to organize time, but the most successfully linked process is planning. Planning for an organization's financial future can be a complicated process for some nonprofit leaders because there is uncertainty due to being reliant on donations and contributions (Cashwell et al., 2019). In most small nonprofit organizations, a funding plan is not in place; for a nonprofit organization to be successful, there must be funding development and a fundraising plan (Bell & Cornelius, 2013). The literature supports P3's opinion regarding the importance of planning. P3 stated:

I think you need to have a plan for where you're going, at least a blueprint of where we're going, and I think that helps keep the entire team, including your volunteers and your board, focus on where you're going because if you don't, people can go in so many different directions and nothing gets accomplished. All that being said, I can switch a plan in a hot minute. You have to be prepared to modify, which I think most of us who survive shelter life is used to turning on a dime and playing pivot. Don't just stick to that plan if you can't do it properly, you have to be willing to modify or say this isn't going to work.

Farrell (2017) concluded that leaders need to overcome last-minute changes by developing a time management strategy to manage day-to-day activities, prioritize, and remain flexible. West and Ries (2018) recommended that leaders manage challenges by remaining agile to change.

Adaptive leadership is critical for nonprofit leaders. When funds are low for organizations, adaptive leadership is essential for survival (Hopkins et al., 2014). In correlation to the conceptual framework, the RDT has been used to help organizations

manage their environment by reducing reliance on external influences (Klein & Pereira, 2016). According to RDT, resources are continually shifting and declining; therefore, organizations need to develop proper strategies to manage the environment (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978). In a recent study, Gresakova and Chlebikova (2020) explained that leaders need to set priorities, clear objectives, and use time efficiently because there is a chance of reduced funding for the nonprofit sector.

Theme 2: Funding Diversification

The second theme that emerged from the interviews that animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding was using multiple funding sources to meet the shelter's demands. The term diversification refers to generating funding from multiple sources (Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016). All participants identified funding diversification as a strategy to achieve organizational goals and obtain funding for their animal shelters. P3 stated that providing an answer for which funding strategies they found most effective is not a simple but rather a complex process when over half a million dollars has to be raised a year to balance the shelter's budget; it is not just a "one-stop-shop." P3 further elaborated that the desired type of funding depends on "what we are funding or what we are looking to fund." P2 expressed the importance of pursuing different funding avenues because the animal shelter's good work can be costly. P1 noted some procedures and demands of the shelter, such as orthopedic surgery, which is out of the shelter's scope, can be a challenge without the proper funding sources. According to Bell and Cornelius (2013), the success of nonprofit organizations is threatened when faced with financial challenges. Funding diversification can positively affect an organization's performance

by promoting sustainability; therefore, nonprofits are encouraged to diversify across multiple revenue sources (Amagoh, 2015; Zhao & Lu, 2019). Recent studies have shown that revenue diversification can provide extensive benefits to organizations and enhance overall financial health (Berrett & Holliday, 2018; Mendoza-Abarca & Gras, 2019).

All participants shared a diverse mix of funding sources that supports their missions and goals. A funding source that P2 and P3 discussed were contracts and grants. P2 stated:

There is a little more leg work with grants just because they are so competitive, and typically, grants have a targeted initiative, and they expect you to abide by. Grants are really helpful in terms of getting a high dollar amount for a specific initiative, whether it be for a low-cost spade or neutering or microchipping; grants are great for those specifically targeted things you want to achieve and a higher dollar number you want to be assigned to you.

Contracts and grants are a great source of funding, but they have restrictions on an organization's program delivery, which may not align with the nonprofit's mission or goals. This restricted money is concentrated on targeted programs instead of having enough resources (Murphy & Robichau, 2016). P3 stated, "with grants, we just simply have to keep going for the ask - you just never know with grants until they give you an answer." Relying on grants can be difficult due to uncertainty. West and Ries (2018) recommend that nonprofit leaders incorporate strategies that include unrestricted funding and diversification.

P1, P2, and P3 agreed that fundraising is a key source in the funding diversification strategy to acquire adequate funding. Nonprofit organizations often use fundraising as a source of finance. Social media platforms have proven to be a successful innovative funding tool for the interviewees. P1 and P3 identified Facebook as a resourceful social media platform. P1 stated "we do a lot of virtual fundraising; Facebook is heavily used. We find if you try to tie it to a specific animal situation that it is more effective because it seems to connect and resonate with people a little bit more." P3 mentioned that "Facebook donations work well; there are other avenues you can use. We also use 'Network for Good' for our shelter's online fundraising which has an online component to do campaigning and events through it." P2 stated, "social media is such an easy way to attract the interest of donors you know because it's such a utilized tool." An internet presence is a valuable resource for nonprofit animal shelters. There are many uses for having a web presence for nonprofits, including improving financial survival, soliciting funds, building a brand, information disbursement, and networking (Arik et al., 2016). Nonprofit leaders need to implement online fundraising in their funding diversification strategy because social media platforms can maximize public opinion and provide an immediate funding source (Waters, 2014).

Another innovative fundraising strategy that the participants shared was fundraising events. P2 stated, "the avenues that we pursue for getting funding for the animal shelter are events such as community events, partnering with wineries or breweries as well as doing a lot of ventures like t-shirt and hoodie sales." Partnerships are a great funding option for nonprofit organizations, and the partnership leads to great

exposure so more people will become aware of the mission and goals (Watson et al., 2018). The benefits of nonprofit organizations that implement an innovative organizational culture include fostering effectiveness, being more adaptive, and increasingly resilient in uncertain environments for long-term survival (Berzin et al., 2016; Langer & LeRoux, 2017). Innovative fundraising events that P3 provided were costume contests for Halloween and having a running team for events such as 5ks. P3 further stressed the importance of having an endowment fund as a funding strategy. P3 stated:

You need to start growing money on the back end. A lot of organizations survive paycheck to paycheck, but if somebody gives you a little bit of extra money, you need to put that in a savings or an investment program because you need to grow that money. We all should have enough funds that if something horrible happens, we can keep running for 3 months without a donation or check to come in. Even the smallest organization should be looking at that rainy day fund.

Often nonprofit organizations rely on investing accumulated donations for operational sustainability (Webb & Waymire, 2016). Fundraising stems from the word fund, which means to reserve (Reissová et al., 2019). Reserving funds with an endowment is in alignment with achieving financial stability (Păceşilă, 2018). Nonprofit leaders must use investments that increase the organization's funding opportunities and reduces risks (Ferreira et al., 2019). Fundraising should not be the only way a nonprofit organization receives funding to survive. It is suggested that nonprofit organizations use a marketing

mix to generate funding from multiple sources (Hommerová & Severová, 2019; Reissová et al.,2019).

Diversification has been commonly prescribed as a strategy for nonprofit organizations to reduce resource dependency and maintain autonomy within an organization (Froelich, 1999). Sacristán López de los Mozos et al. (2016) identified diversification as a viable strategy for leaders to better plan and be less vulnerable to economic shocks. Diversified funding sources reduces the risk of external influences on a nonprofit's overall strategy, mission, and goals (Aschari-Lincoln & Jäger,2016).

AbouAssi (2015) further posited, that the nonprofit sector is highly competitive and uncertain, but nonprofits with a diversified mix of funding are better positioned to balance demands, which in return can alleviate cash flow problems. The idea of diversification has been supported by a wide range of literature showing it as a means for stabilizing funding sources, reducing unpredictability, and increasing survival (Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016).

Theme 3: Relationship Cultivation

The third theme to emerge from the analysis of the interviews was cultivating relationships. Each participant unanimously emphasized the importance of fostering healthy relationships with open communication, transparency, and appreciation for donors, staff, and volunteers. Diversification is often a key point for nonprofits; however, they still face budget cuts and receive decreased donations. By developing strong communications with donors, the built relationship will last longer (Waters, 2014). P1 explained "as a nonprofit you need to be transparent because if you make a mistake your

donors will know about it, and they may be less inclined to support you in the future." Feng (2014) noted that if nonprofits build a strong relationship with their donors, they may have future annual donations. P3 stated, "transparency is key. You have to get them to believe in who you are and what you are doing and that you can be trusted with their money before they are going to give you any." Krawczyk et al. (2017) posited that nonprofit organizations with a good reputation are more inclined to receive contributions and funding. One relationship cultivation strategy to improve an organization's reputation is accountability. P3 discussed the importance of being accountable with checks and balances, stating:

I believe strongly about policy and procedures so that there are clear answers if something happens and a clear trace of who handles money, you know, checks and balances because the community believing, supporting, and trusting you is the first step in getting them to support you financially.

According to Gazzola et al. (2017), nonprofits should share their activities with transparency and accountability. Tacon, Walters, and Cornforth (2017) determined that accountable organizations are more likely to ensure success. Albu and Fylverbon (2019) also added that today donors are more sophisticated in giving and require that nonprofits exhibit a high accountability level. P2 stated:

Often I see shelters being afraid to be transparent or are secretive about their weaknesses, non-positives, or their struggles. I found that by being honest and transparent with the community, they are more apt to give than if you're closed, guarded, and scared to share that information. The community does not only not

know what's going on, but then they lack trust, and when people lack trust, they aren't as apt to give. So I think transparency and engaging your community is key.

Gazzola et al. (2017) noted, that nonprofit information should be accessible and readily available with financial records or a website. Gazzola further noted that nonprofit organizations display accountability and transparency with annual reports. For this study, an analysis of the participating leader's animal shelter public websites was reviewed. The websites included public disclosure forms, financial statements, quarterly reports, and monthly statistics. After reviewing public information for each participating leader's shelter, all participants successfully exhibit transparency on their shelter's website.

Lopez-Arceiz, Perezgrueso, and Torres (2017) found that nonprofits that include accessibility accumulate more financial resources because donors' confidence is heightened.

West and Ries (2018) expressed the importance of nonprofits informing people of their missions and including them in the organization's story, which is beneficial for creating a meaningful connection. P1 shared, "we like bringing them through the whole story, you know once they've donated, it only seems fair that we bring them along with updates and stuff like that which they seem to like." Leaders are encouraged to use multiple ways to communicate with donors. Alvarez-Gonzalez et al. (2017) asserted that for nonprofit leaders to achieve funding sustainability and their mission, they must develop relationships with external actors such as donors. P2 highlighted communicating with the community through newsletters:

We have an online newsletter that we send out every month. Being present in the community is important. If you are transparent with your community of exactly what the expectations of your shelter are and what you are trying to achieve, people are more active to support that and find out ways they can help.

P1 suggested sending a personalized, thoughtful message via email as a helpful way to cultivate relationships with donors. P1 found that:

Making your appeals more personal is always nice. Marketing companies can help you create content to get a surge of donations, but if you want to maintain that donor database, you have to stay connected with them. We have a general unwritten rule that if someone donates, they will get a response from us within three days, and we try to make sure we remember little things about them. We want them to feel like we care and that we appreciate them. If you do a thousand little things, they'll repay you by supporting your mission in a thousand other ways. So just those little 'I'm thinking about you' specifically and not just the financial support because they are friends of the shelter. We need to treat them like a friend and not an ATM.

Drollinger (2018) found that promoting positive engagement with donors can positively impact donor behavior. Gazzola (2017) advised that leaders regularly share information and be open about their activities, vision, mission, and decision-making processes to promote positive engagement. By freely conveying information to donors, leaders will cultivate the donor-organization relationship and be cognizant of the value of their contributions (Smith & Phillips, 2016).

P1 stated, "I mean, they're the ones that keep things going. If it weren't for them, we'd fall apart within a week, so it's really important to cultivate their relationships and just be honest and open with your intentions with them". This aligns with the conceptual framework, the RDT, which indicates that organizations rely on the external environment for survival. Yang and Wei (2019) noted for an organization to survive, it must manage inter-organizational relationships in its environment to acquire and maintain critical resources. According to the RDT, organizations' driving force to manipulate the environment for survival lies in the exchange between the organization and donors (AbouAssi, 2015). Theorists Pfeffer and Salancik (1978) recognized the benefits of fostering strong connections with external stakeholders to provide resources, create a communication channel, and secure financial support and legitimacy in the external environment (Ward & Forker, 2017).

Cultivating relationships also provides nonprofit leaders with a foundation to be better positioned to ask for money. One of the essential aspects identified to raise more money for nonprofit organizations is solicitation, which is defined as asking individuals for money and support (Peet, 2016). Bell and Cornelius (2013) reported that many nonprofit leaders are uncomfortable with asking for funding; however, asking for money is a skill that is just as critical as other funding strategies, including grant writing and fundraising. P3 encouraged animal shelter leaders not to be afraid to ask because the worst that will happen is the possibility of someone saying 'no', and if that is the worst thing to happen in a day, then that is a pretty good day.

Applications to Professional Practice

Nonprofit animal shelter leaders often confront funding challenges and have struggled to keep pace with the demand for services (Kim, 2018; Goselin et al., 2011). Leaders who apply the findings of this study may be able to develop additional funding strategies to address challenges for survival, improve the shelter's health, and achieve goals. The goal of nonprofit animal shelters is to remain financially viable and achieve the organization's mission (Litrico & Besharov, 2019). Leaders depend on multiple sources for funding support and building internal and external relationships for financial security. The findings of this study revealed that time management, funding diversification, and relationship cultivation are successful funding strategies that animal shelter leaders can use to obtain shelter funding. Leaders of existing and new nonprofit animal shelters may be able to apply the findings to achieve organizational viability.

Nonprofit animal shelter leaders might use a time management strategy to improve organizational success and financial sustainability. Time management can be used to allocate staff and volunteer time to fundraising activities and most important projects. Lack of organizational efficiency can lead to wasting time and loss of potential funding opportunities. The nonprofit sector is susceptible to reduced funds at any time; leaders who employ time management as a strategy may maximize the finite time of their organization and decrease volatility by managing and effectively responding to external environment uncertainties.

Leaders may use the funding diversification strategy to prevent dependency on one funding source. The findings of this study indicated that leaders could implement

diversification strategies that include grants, fundraising events, online donations, and cultivating relationships with the community, donors, volunteers, and partners. Funding diversification is critical for animal shelter leaders to preserve services and expand resources. Generating funding from multiple sources instead of relying on one single source for financial support can lower the risk of closure or financial crisis (Sacristán López de los Mozos, 2016). By diversifying funding strategies, nonprofit animal shelter leaders may be able to achieve financial stability, organizational longevity, and effectively develop fundraising activities.

Relationship cultivation might be used by nonprofit animal shelter leaders who want to form and maintain healthy relationships with stakeholders to increase individual giving and acquire a steady financial support source. Key components that stakeholders expect from nonprofit organizations are openness, honesty, and transparency; these key components can help leaders build trust, promote donor commitment and establish a long-lasting relationship (Pittman, 2020; Waters, 2009). Participants in this study considered the importance of focusing on relationship cultivation as a means for acknowledging donors for their contributions, personalizing outreach, and providing updates with frequent communication to develop stable economic support for fulfilling the organization's mission.

Implications for Social Change

The possible implications for positive social change include tangible strategies for animal shelter leaders to acquire adequate funding to achieve their organization's mission, improve the life for animals, and provide services to benefit the improvement of

the communal environment. The contribution to positive social change may also include identifying funding strategies and new understanding for animal shelter leaders. By implementing the findings of this study, nonprofit animal shelter leaders may be able to communicate more effectively with the community to learn of their needs and better fulfill them. When the community's needs are met, an organization can drive positive social change (Stephan et al., 2016). Leaders may be able to enhance community services with the identified funding strategies presented in this study and improve animal welfare.

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. Nonprofit animal shelter leaders who struggle with economic circumstances may benefit from the findings of this study to develop better operational practices and funding strategies to increase contributions from donors for external funding to alleviate financial burdens. Nonprofits' most significant challenges are constant competition for funding, volunteer time, and community engagement (Berrone et al., 2016).

From the extensive analysis undertaken in this study, I recommend that nonprofit animal shelter leaders develop time management strategies to plan effectively, set goals, and improve their organization's efficiency. Gresakova and Chlebikova (2020) advised that nonprofit organization leaders prioritize projects by importance, determine the amount of time and resources available to be devoted and be willing to eliminate or save less important unnecessary tasks for a later time. Nonprofit animal shelter leaders should also leverage technology to save time on projects or fundraising efforts and maximize

volunteer's time. Volunteers contribute significantly to an organization's success because they can possess immense skills, expertise, and experience to positively impact the mission (Nesbit et al., 2018). Animal shelter leaders must be willing to ask for help and capitalize on volunteer talent. Volunteer time is finite; therefore, implementing good time management strategies can avoid wasting critical time and achieve more.

I suggest that animal shelter leaders implement funding diversification as a strategy to obtain funding and attain viability. Scholars encourage funding diversification as an active strategy in nonprofit organizations to reduce the risk of closing, decrease the uncertainty, increase resource independence and, improve the overall financial health to achieve the organization's mission (Berrett & Holliday, 2018; Sacristán López de los Mozos et al., 2016; Zhu et al., 2018). Diversifying funding avenues across various sources such as grants, fundraising events, online fundraising, and individual contributions will help keep the animal shelter financially stable.

The final recommendation is to cultivate relationships with donors, partners, staff, and volunteers. To cultivate relationships, nonprofit animal shelter leaders need to engage actively and demonstrate transparency with open communication to foster long-term relationships with supporters. Stay connected by providing frequent updates with monthly newsletters, direct personalized communication, and social media interaction. As competition for scarce funding in the nonprofit sector increases, donors often rely on the organization's reputation and transparency level; therefore, leaders must cultivate relationships (Woronkowicz, 2018).

Recommendations for Further Research

This study was focused on gaining in-depth perspective and insight into the experiences and opinions of three animal shelter leaders in Maryland. The study was limited geographically, and there may have been potentially some missed opportunity to learn additional perspectives and knowledge. Using a broader population can further enhance data collection accuracy with increased participant views from other regions. Researchers in the future can expand the study geography for a broader and richer set of data and increase the sample size. A suggested approach would be to conduct quantitative studies and administer surveys. An advantage of online surveys is being able to reach a larger radius and target at a faster rate (Ball, 2019). An additional limitation included limiting the time frame of nonprofit animal shelter leaders implementing successful funding strategies to 5 years; more funding strategies could potentially be gained if the experience level of the financial sustainability window is larger.

Reflections

My DBA journey has been a gratifying learning experience. I have effectively learned new processes and improved skill sets during my experience, including time management, project management, and analyzing data. There were many times where I felt exhausted mentally, physically, and emotionally. Thankfully, my loved ones' constant support and seeing my progress throughout the DBA program encouraged me to press forward. I am happy that I decided to challenge myself academically. I was able to choose a topic that I am passionate about and apply a scholarly approach. My preconceived belief assumed that the results would reveal that nonprofit organizations are

heavily dependent on traditional funding such as fundraisers and government grants for survival; however, this study revealed a diverse mix of strategies that animal shelter leaders can use to obtain funding. There was a potential for personal biases because I am an avid animal lover; however, personal biases were limited with in-depth probing interview questions and member checking. I have always been passionate about animals' well-being, and by completing this academic study, I will be able to share my findings and contribute research on funding strategies in nonprofit animal shelters.

Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that nonprofit animal shelter leaders use to obtain funding for shelters. Data was collected from three nonprofit animal shelter leaders in Maryland who successfully obtained funding for shelters for a minimum of 5 years. The findings of this study indicated time management, funding diversification, and relationship cultivation as successful strategies animal shelter leaders can implement to obtain adequate funding for sustainability and survival. Lack of funding can cause financial uncertainty and an inability for nonprofit animal shelter leaders to achieve the organization's mission. Therefore, leaders of nonprofit animal shelters must implement funding strategies for operational efficiency and viability. The RDT recommends that organizations reduce dependence on scarce resources that are constantly changing in an environment of uncertainty by managing their environment. The results of this study may indicate how nonprofit animal shelter leaders can manage their environment to receive sufficient funding by implementing

strategies to diversify their revenue structure, leverage inter-organizational relationships, and efficiently organize time to remain agile to funding changes.

References

- AbouAssi, K. (2015). Testing resource dependency as a motivator for NGO self-regulation. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 44(6), 1255-1273. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764014556774
- AbouAssi, K., & Tschirhart, M. (2018). Organizational response to changing demands:

 Predicting behavior in donor networks. *Public Administration Review*, 78(1), 126-136. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12786
- Adena, M. (2016). Nonprofit organizations, free media and donor's trust. *Journal of Economics*, 118(3), 239-263. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00712-016-0477-5
- Agyemang, I., Bay, D. D., Cook, G. L., & Pacharn, P. (2019). Individual donor support for nonprofits: The roles of financial and emotional information. *Behavioral Research in Accounting*, 31(1), 41-54. https://doi.org/10.2308/bria-52233
- Albu, O. B., & Flyverbom, M. (2019). Organizational transparency: Conceptualizations, conditions, and consequences. *Business & Society*, 58(2), 268-297. https://doi.org/10.1177/0007650316659851
- Albert, N.M., & O'Connor, P.C (2012). How many subjects do I need in my research sample? *PubMed Commons*, 26(6), 302-304.

 https://doi.org/10.1097/NUR.0b013e1826fa91c
- Alborough, L. (2017). Lost in translation: A sociological study of the role of fundraisers in mediating gift giving in non-profit organisations. *International Journal of Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Marketing*, 22(4), 1-6.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/nvsm.1602

- Allan, D. (2015). *Getting things done the art of stress-free productivity*. Penguin Publishing Group.
- Alvarez-Gonzalez, L., Garcia-Rodriquez, N., Rey-Garcia, M., & Sanzo-Perez, M. (2017).

 Business-nonprofit partnerships as a driver of internal marketing in nonprofit organizations. Consequences for nonprofit performance and moderators. *Business Research Quarterly*, 20(2), 112-123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brq.2017.01.001
- Amagoh, F. (2015). Improving the credibility and effectiveness of non-governmental organizations. *Progress in Development Studies*, 15(3), 221-239. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464993415578979
- Amerson, R. (2011). Making a case for the case study method. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 50(8), 427-428. https://doi.org/10.3928/01484834-20110719-01
- Arik, M., Clark, L. A., & Raffo, D. M. (2016). Strategic responses of non-profit organizations to the economic crisis: Examining through the lenses of resource dependency and resourced-based view theories. *Academy of Strategic Management Journal*, 15(1), 48-70. http://electronic-businessjournal.com/
- Armstrong, C. G., Delia, E. B., & Giardina, M. D. (2016). Embracing the social in social media: An analysis of the social media marketing strategies of the Los Angeles Kings. *Communication & Sport*, 4(2), 145-165.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479514532914
- Aschari-Lincoln, J., & Jäger, U. P. (2016). Analysis of determinants of revenue sources for international NGOs: Influence of beneficiaries and organizational

- characteristics. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly, 45*(3), 612-629. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764015595721
- Aulgur, J. (2015). Performance theory and nonprofit organizational effectiveness.

 *Administrative Issues Journal, 5(3), 68-76. https://dc.swosu.edu/aij
- Avidar, R. (2017). Public relations and social businesses: The importance of enhancing engagement. *Public Relations Review*, 43(5), 955-962.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2017.03.015
- Bae, K. B., & Sohn, H. (2018). Factors contributing to the size of nonprofit sector: Tests of government failure, interdependence, and social capital theory. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations, 29*(3), 470-480.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-017-9888-3
- Baker, J. D. (2016). The purpose, process, and methods of writing a literature review.

 *Association of Operating Room Nurses Journal, 103(3), 265-269.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aorn.2016.01.016
- Ball, H. L. (2019). Conducting online surveys. Journal of Human Lactation: Official Journal of International Lactation Consultant Association, 35(3), 413-417. https://doi.org/10.1177/0890334419848734
- Baškarada, S., & Koronios, A. (2018). A philosophical discussion of qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods research in social science. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 18(1), 2-21. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-D-17-00042
- Bell, J., & Cornelius, M. (2013). *Underdeveloped: A national study of challenges facing nonprofit fundraising*. Compass Point and the Evelyn and Walter Haas Jr. Fund.

- https://www.giarts.org/sites/default/files/Underdeveloped-National-Study-of-Challenges-Facing-Nonprofit-Fundraising.pdf
- Benoot, C., Hannes, K., & Bilsen, J. (2016). The use of purposeful sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example on sexual adjustment to a cancer trajectory. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 16(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-016-0114-6
- Bergman, B. (2015). Another perspective on transparency. *CPA Journal*, 85(11), 20-21. https://www.cpajournal.com/
- Berlin, N., Masaoka, J., & Schumann, M. J. (2017). Two-legged stool: New findings from California on nonprofits and overhead. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, 8(2), 165-181. https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2017-0003
- Berrett, J. L., & Holliday, B. S. (2018). The effect of revenue diversification on output creation in nonprofit organizations: A resource dependence perspective. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations*, 29(6), 1190-1201.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-018-00049-5
- Berrone, P., Gelabert, L., Massa-Saluzzo, F., & Rousseau, H. E. (2016). Understanding community dynamics in the study of grand challenges: How nonprofits, institutional actors, and the community fabric interact to influence income inequality. *Academy of Management Journal*, *59*(6), 1940-1964. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2015.0746
- Berzin, S., Pitt-Catsouphes, M., & Gaitan-Rossi, P. (2016). Innovation and sustainability:

 An exploratory study of intrapreneurship among human service organizations.

- Human Service Organizations: Management Leadership and Governance, 40(5), 540-552. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2016.1184207
- Bhati, A. & McDonnell, D. (2020). Success in an Online Giving Day: The Role of Social Media in Fundraising. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 49(1), 74-92. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764019868849
- Birken, S. A., Bunger, A. C., Powell, B. J., Turner, K., Clary, A. S., Klaman, S. L., Yan Yu, Whitaker, D. J., Self, S. R., Rostad, W. L., Chatham, J. R. S., Kirk, M. A., Shea, C. M., Haines, E., Weiner, B. J., & Yu, Y. (2017). Organizational theory for dissemination and implementation research. *Implementation Science*, 12(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-017-0592-x
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1802-1811. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870
- Blouin, M. C., Lee, R. L., & Erickson, G. S. (2018). The impact of online financial disclosure and donations in nonprofits. *Journal of Nonprofit & Public Sector Marketing*, 30(3), 251-266. https://doi.org/10.1080/10495142.2018.1452819
- Boblin, S. L., Ireland, S., Kirkpatrick, H., & Robertson, K. (2013). Using Stake's qualitativecase study approach to explore implementation of evidence-based practice. *Qualitative Health Research*, 23(9), 1267-1275. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732313502128

- Bowman, H. W. (2017). Toward a theory of membership association finance. *Nonprofit* and *Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(4), 772-793. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764016685860
- Bowman, W. (2011). Financial capacity and sustainability of ordinary nonprofits.

 *Nonprofit Management & Leadership, 22(1), 37-51.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.20039
- Burde, G., Rosenfeld, A., & Sheaffer, Z. (2017). Prediction of financial vulnerability to funding instability. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46, 280-304. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764016655618
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2013) Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners. Sage.
- Brayko, C. A., Houmanfar, R. A., & Ghezzi, E. L. (2016). Organized cooperation: A behavioral perspective on volunteerism. *Behavior & Social Issues*, *25*(1), 77-98. https://doi.org/10.5210/bsi.v25i0.6739
- Carlson, J. A. (2010). Avoiding traps in member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, *15*(5), 1102-1113. http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR15-5/carlson.pdf
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Methods & Meanings*, 41(5), 545-548. https://doi.org/10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Cashwell, K., Copley, P., & Dugan, M. (2019). Using ratio analysis to manage not-for-profit organizations. *CPA Journal*, 89(5), 52-57. https://www.cpajournal.com/

- Castillo, E. A. (2016). Beyond the balance sheet. *Journal of Nonprofit Education & Leadership*, 6(3), 287-303. https://doi.org/10.18666/JNEL-2016-V6-I3-7586
- Ceptureanu, S., Ceptureanu, E., Marin, I., & Orzan, M. C. (2017). Toward a Romanian NPOs sustainability model: Determinants of sustainability. *Sustainability*, *9*(6), 966-992. https://doi.org/10.3390/su9060966
- Chenail, R. (2011). Interviewing the investigator: Strategies for addressing instrumentation and researcher bias concerns in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 16(1), 255-262. http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR16-1/interviewing
- Cheng, Y. (2019). Nonprofit spending and government provision of public services:

 Testing theories of government—nonprofit relationships. *Journal of Public Administration Research & Theory*, 29(2), 238-254.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/jopart/muy054
- Chikoto, G. L., & Neely, D. G. (2014). Building nonprofit financial capacity: The impact of revenue concentration and overhead costs. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 43(3), 570-588. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764012474120
- Chun Tie, Y., Birks, M., & Francis, K. (2019). Grounded theory research: A design framework for novice researchers. *SAGE Open Medicine*, 7, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1177/2050312118822927
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482CT-485CT. http://www.radiologictechnology.org/

- Clear, A., Paull, M., & Holloway, D. (2018). Nonprofit advocacy tactics: Thinking inside the box? *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit*Organizations, 29(4), 857-869. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-017-9907-4
- Cope, D. G. (2015). Case study research methodology in nursing research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 42(6), 681-682. https://doi.org/10.1188/15.ONF.681-682
- Corbett, L., Deitrick, L., & Marano, M. (2017). The nonprofit academy in San Diego.

 Economic Development Journal, 16(4), 37-43. https://www.iedconline.org/web-pages/resources-publications/economic-development-journal/
- Cortis, N. (2017). Access to philanthropic and commercial income among nonprofit community service organisations. *Voluntas*, 28(2), 798-821. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-016-9715-2
- Counts, T. M., & Jones, J. A. (2019). Fundraiser education in the United States: Analysis of existing university-based programs and unique training needs. *Journal of Nonprofit Education & Leadership*, *9*(4), 344-359.

 https://doi.org/10.18666/JNEL-2019-V9-I4-9000
- Creswell, J.W. & Poth, C.N. (2018). Qualitative inquiry and research design choosing among five approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research:

 Perspectives, strategies, reconceptualization, and recommendations. *Dimensions*of Critical Care Nursing, 36(4), 253-263.

 https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.000000000000000053

- Dadich, A., & Jarrett, C. (2019). Understanding practitioner perspectives of youth healthcare using thematic and lexical analyses. *Health Expectations*, 22(5), 1144-1155. https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.12950
- Davis, L., Rountree, M. M., & Davis, J. A. (2016). Global cause awareness: Tracking awareness through electronic word of mouth. *Journal of Nonprofit & Public Sector Marketing*, 28(3), 252-272. https://doi.org/10.1080/10495142.2016.1206502
- Denison, D. V., & Kim, S. (2019). Linking practice and classroom: Nonprofit financial management curricula in MPA and MPP programs. *Journal of Public Affairs Education*, 25(4), 457-474. https://doi.org/10.1080/15236803.2018.1443690
- Devalkar, S. K., Sohoni, M. G., & Arora, P. (2017). Ex-post funding: How should a resource-constrained non-profit organization allocate its funds? *Production & Operations Management*, 26(6), 1035-1055. https://doi.org/10.1111/poms.12633
- Dolnicar, S., Irvine, H., & Lazarevski, K. (2008). Mission or money? Competitive challenges facing public sector nonprofit organisations in an institutionalised environment. *International Journal of Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Marketing*, 13(2), 107-117. https://doi.org/10.1002/nvsm.311
- Drabble, L., Trocki, K. F., Salcedo, B., Walker, P. C., & Korcha, R. A. (2016).

 Conducting qualitative interviews by telephone: Lessons learned from a study of alcohol use among sexual minority and heterosexual women. *Qualitative Social Work*, 15(1), 118-133. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325015585613

- Drollinger, T. (2018). Using active empathetic listening to build relationships with major gift donors. *Journal of Nonprofit & Public Sector Marketing*, 30(1), 37-51. https://doi.org/10.1080/10495142.2017.1326336
- Ecer, S., Magro, M., & Sarpça, S. (2017). The relationship between nonprofits' revenue composition and their economic-financial efficiency. *Nonprofit & Voluntary*Sector Quarterly, 46(1), 141-155. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764016649693
- Elmir, R., Schmied, V., Jackson, D., & Wilkes, L. (2011). Interviewing people about potentially sensitive topics. *Nurse Researcher*, 19(1), 12-16. http://nurseresearcher.rcnpublishing.co.uk
- Etikan, I., Musa, S., & Alkassim, R. (2016). Comparison convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, *5*(1), 1-4. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Euske, N. A., & Euske, K. J. (1991). Institutional theory: Employing the other side of rationality in non-profit organizations. *British Journal of Management*, 2(2), 81-88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8551.1991.tb00018.x
- Eyisi, D. (2016). The usefulness of qualitative and quantitative approaches and methods in researching problem-solving ability in science education curriculum. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 7(15), 91-100.

 https://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/JEP
- Farrell, M. (2017). Time management. *Journal of Library Administration*, *57*(2), 215–222. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2017.1281666

- Faulk, L., Johnson, J. M., & Lecy, J. D. (2017). Competitive advantage in nonprofit grant markets: Implications of network embeddedness and status. *International Public Management Journal*, 20(2), 261-293. https://doi.org/10.1080/10967494.2016.1141811
- Feiler, S., Wicker, P., & Breue, C. (2014). How to raise voluntary giving for nonprofit sports clubs: An analysis of factors influencing donations. *International Society for Third Sector Research*, 26(1), 1219-1239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-014-9489-3
- Feng, S. (2014). Getting lapsed donors back: An empirical investigation of relationship management in the post-termination stage. *Journal of Nonprofit & Public Sector Marketing*, 26(2), 127-141. https://doi.org/10.1080/10495142.2013.870436
- Feng, Y., Du, L., & Ling, Q. (2017). How social media strategies of nonprofit organizations affect consumer donation intention and word-of-mouth. *Social Behavior & Personality: An International Journal*, 45(11), 1775-1786. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.4412
- Ferreira, J. H. L., Zanini, F. A. M., & Alves, T. W. (2019). Bank revenue diversification:

 Its impact on risk and return in Brazilian banks. *Revista Contabilidade & Finanças USP*, 30(79), 91-106. https://doi.org/10.1590/1808-057x201805810
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

 *Qualitative Report, 20(9), 1408-1416. http://tqr.nova.edu/

- Froelich, K. (1999). Diversification of revenue strategies: Evolving resource dependence in nonprofit organizations. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 28(3), 246-268. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764099283002
- Fyall, R. (2016). The power of nonprofits: Mechanisms for nonprofit policy influence.

 Public Administration Review, 76(6), 938-948. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12550
- Garven, S. (2015). The basics about nonprofits: A beginner's guide for CPAs. *CPA Journal*, 85(6), 18-19. https://www.cpajournal.com/
- Gazzola, P., Ratti, M., & Amelio, S. (2017). CSR and sustainability report for nonprofit organizations. An Italian best practice. *Management Dynamics in The Knowledge Economy*, 5(3), 355-376. https://doi.org/10.25019/MDKE/5.3.03
- Gillett, T. (2014). Pet overpopulation: Global crisis. *International Animal Health Journey*, *I*(2), 38-42. https://www.animalhealthmedia.com/
- Goselin, C., Letson, K., McGuiness, K., & Walters, A. (2011). *Animal shelter funding*[Unpublished manuscript]. Rutgers University.

 https://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C47&q=Animal+shelter+f

 unding+goselin+letson+mcguiness+walters&btnG=
- Gras, D., & Mendoza-Abarca, K. I. (2014). Risky business? The survival implications of exploiting commercial opportunities by nonprofits. *Journal of Business*Venturing, 29(3), 392-404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusvent.2013.05.003
- Gresakova, E., & Chlebikova, D. (2020). The importance of time management in non-profit organizations (pp. 594–600). In *Economic & social development: Book of proceedings*. Varazdin Development and Entrepreneurship Agency (VADEA).

- Groenewald, T. (2004). A phenomenological research design illustrated. International *Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 3(1), 42-55.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/160940690400300104
- Hadi, M. A., & José Closs, S. (2016). Ensuring rigour and trustworthiness of qualitative research in clinical pharmacy. *International Journal of Clinical Pharmacy*, 38(3), 641-646. https://doi.org//10.1007/s11096-015-0237-6
- Hagens, V., Dobrow, M.J. & Chafe, R. (2010). Interviewee transcript review: Assessing the impact on qualitative research. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *9*(47), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-9-47
- Haines, D. (2017). Ethical considerations in qualitative case study research recruiting participants with profound intellectual disabilities. *Research Ethics*, *13*(3/4), 219-232. https://doi.org/10.1177/1747016117711971
- Hammarberg, K., Kirkman, M., de Lacey, S. (2016). Qualitative research methods: When to use them and how to judge them. *Human Reproduction*, *31*(3), 498-501. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/dev334
- Hastings, R., & Pennington, W. (2019). Team coaching: A thematic analysis of methods used by external coaches in a work domain. *International Journal of Evidence*Based Coaching & Mentoring, 17(2), 174-188. https://doi.org/10.24384/akra-6r08
- Heale, R., & Twycross, A. (2015). Validity and reliability in quantitative studies.

 Evidence Based Nursing, 18(3), 66-67. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2015-102129
- Hearld, L., Alexander, J. A., Wolf, L. J., & Shi, Y. (2018). Funding profiles of multisector health care alliances and their positioning for sustainability. *Journal*

- of Health Organization and Management, 32(4), 587-602. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHOM-01-2018-0003
- Heath, J., Williamson, H., Williams, L., & Harcourt, D. (2018). "It's just more personal":
 Using multiple methods of qualitative data collection to facilitate participation in research focusing on sensitive subjects. *Applied Nursing Research*, 43(2018), 30-35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2018.06.015
- Henderson, E., & Lambert, V. (2018). Negotiating for survival: Balancing mission and money. *British Accounting Review*, 50(2), 185-198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bar.2017.12.001
- Herman, R. D. (2010). *The Jossey-Bass handbook of nonprofit leadership and management*. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Hladká, M., & Hyánek, V. (2017). Government subsidies to non-profit organisations and its impact on private donations: Regional and subsector models. *Lex Localis Journal of Local Self-Government, 15*(2), 283-301.

 https://doi.org/10.4335/15.2.283-301(2017)
- Hommerová, D., & Severová, L. (2019). Fundraising of nonprofit organizations:

 Specifics and new possibilities. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 45(2), 181-192. https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2018.1479678
- Hodges, M. M., & Piccolo, R. F. (2005). Funding source, board involvement techniques, and financial vulnerability in nonprofit organizations: A test of resource dependence. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 16(2), 171-190.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.99

- Hopkins, K., Meyer, M., Shera, W., & Peters, S. C. (2014). Leadership challenges facing nonprofit human service organizations in a post-recession era. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance, 38*(5), 419-422. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2014.977208
- Hu, Q., & Kapucu, N. (2015). Can management practices make a difference? Nonprofit organization financial performance during times of economic stress. *European Journal of Economic and Political Studies*, 8(1), 1-18. http://ejeps.fatih.edu.tr/
- Hu, Q., & Kapucu, N. (2017). Can management practices make a difference? Nonprofit organization financial performance during times of economic stress. *Journal of Economics and Financial Analysis*, 1(2), 71–88.
 https://doi.org/10.1991/jefa.v1i2.a9
- Humane Society of the United States. (2018). *Pets by the numbers*. Retrieved January 9, 2019, from https://www.humanesociety.org/resources/pets-numbers
- Hung, C. & Hager, M. A. (2019). The impact of revenue diversification on nonprofit financial health: A meta-analysis. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 48(1), 5-27. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764018807080
- Ismail, S., Ahmad, N. N. N., & Siraj, S. A. (2019). Readiness to implement revenue diversification strategies by Malaysian public universities. *Management & Accounting Review*, 18(3), 69-94. http://www.accounting.uitm.edu.my
- Iwu, C. G., Kapondoro, L., Twum-Darko, M., & Tengeh, R. (2015). Determinants of sustainability and organisational effectiveness in non-profit organisations. Sustainability, 7(7), 9560-9573. https://doi.org/10.3390/su7079560

- Jaskyte, K. (2017). Board effectiveness and innovation in nonprofit organizations.

 Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership and Governance, 41(5),

 453-463. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2017.1309331
- Jensen, P. R. (2018). 'People can't believe we exist!': Social sustainability and alternative nonprofit organizing. *Critical Sociology (Sage Publications, Ltd.), 44*(2), 375-388. https://doi.org/10.1177/0896920517691106
- Jick, T. D. (1979). Mixing qualitative and quantitative methods: Triangulation in action.

 **Administrative Science Quarterly, 24(4), 602-611.

 https://doi.org/10.2307/2392366
- Jing, Y., & Hu, Y. (2017). From service contracting to collaborative governance:

 Evolution of government-nonprofit relations. *Public Administration & Development*, 37(3), 191-202. https://doi.org/10.1002/pad.1797
- Johnson, B. D., Dunlap, E., & Benoit, E. (2010). Organizing "mountains of words" for data analysis, both qualitative and quantitative. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 45(6), 648-670. https://doi.org/10.3109/10826081003594757
- Jones, J. A., & Daniel, D. L. (2018). A method for research and practice: Using a developmentally informed interview to increase donor engagement. *Journal of Nonprofit Education & Leadership*, 8(2), 182-195.

 https://doi.org/10.18666/JNEL-2018-V8-I2-8723
- Kalof, L. (2017). The Oxford handbook of animal studies. Oxford University Press.
- Karl, P. A., III. (2015). 20 frequently asked questions about nonprofits. *CPA Journal*, 85(6), 22-29. http://www.cpajournal.com/

- Kasri, R. A., & Putri, N. I. S. (2018). Fundraising strategies to optimize zakat potential in Indonesia: An exploratory qualitative Study. *Al-Iqtishad: Jurnal Ilmu Ekonomi Syariah*, 10(1), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.15408/aiq.v10i1.6191
- Kearns, K. P., Bell, D., Deem, B., & McShane, L. (2014). How nonprofit leaders evaluate funding sources: An exploratory study of nonprofit leaders. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 43(1), 121-143.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764012458038
- Kerlin, J. A., & Pollak, T. H. (2011). Nonprofit commercial revenue: A replacement for declining government grants and private contributions? *American Review of Public Administration*, 41(6), 686-704.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074010387293
- Ki, E., & Oh, J. (2018). Determinants of donation amount in nonprofit membership associations. *International Journal of Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Marketing*, 23(3), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1002/nvsm.1609
- Kim, J. (2018). Social finance funding model for animal shelter programs: Public–private partnerships using social impact bonds. *Society & Animals*, 26(2), 259-276. https://doi.org/10.1163/15685306-12341521
- Kim, M., & Daniel, J. L. (2020). Common source bias, key informants, and survey-administrative linked data for nonprofit management research. *Public Performance & Management Review*, 43(1), 232-256.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15309576.2019.1657915

- Kim, M., Pandey, S., & Pandey, S. K. (2018). Why do nonprofit performing arts organizations offer free public access? *Public Administration Review*, 78(1), 139-150. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12769
- Kim, T., Por, M. H., & Yang, S.-B. (2017). Winning the crowd in online fundraising platforms: The roles of founder and project features. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 25(2017), 86-94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.elerap.2017.09.002
- Kirkwood, A., & Price, L. (2013). Examining some assumptions and limitations of research on the effects of emerging technologies for teaching and learning in higher education. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 44(4), 536-543. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12049
- Klein, L. L., & Pereira, B. A. D. (2016). The survival of interorganizational networks. A proposal based on resource dependency theory. *Revista de Administração Mackenzie, 17*(4), 153-175. https://doi.org/10.1590/1678-69712016
- Krause, R., Wu, Z., Bruton, G. D., & Carter, S. M. (2019). The coercive isomorphism ripple effect: An Investigation of nonprofit interlocks on corporate boards.

 Academy of Management Journal, 62(1), 283-308.

 https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2017.0064
- Krawczyk, K., Wooddell, M., & Dias, A. (2017). Charitable giving in arts and culture nonprofits: The impact of organizational characteristics. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(4), 817-836. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764017692038

- Langer, J., & LeRoux, K. (2017). Developmental culture and effectiveness in nonprofit organizations. *Public Performance & Management Review, 40*(3), 457-479. https://doi.org/10.1080/15309576.2016.1273124
- Lee, Y.-J., & Shon, J. (2018). What affects the strategic priority of fundraising? A longitudinal study of art, culture and humanity organizations' fundraising expenses in the USA. *Voluntas*, 29(5), 951-961. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-018-9982-1
- Lemos, M. H., & Charles, G.-U. (2018). Public programs, private financing. *Law & Contemporary Problems*, 81(3), 137-160. http://www.law.duke.edu/journals/lcp/
- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research.

 **Journal of Family Medicine & Primary Care, 4(3), 324-327.*

 https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Li, H., & McDougle, L. (2017). Information source reliance and charitable giving decisions. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 27(4), 549-560. https://doi:10.1002/nml.21258
- Li, Y.-M., Wu, J.-D., Hsieh, C.-Y., & Liou, J.-H. (2020). A social fundraising mechanism for charity crowdfunding. *Decision Support Systems*, 129(2020), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2019.113170
- Liao, K., & Huang, I. (2016). Impact of vision, strategy, and human resource on nonprofit organization service performance. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 224(2016), 20-27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.05.395

- Litrico, J.-B., & Besharov, M. L. (2019). Unpacking variation in hybrid organizational forms: Changing models of social enterprise among nonprofits, 2000-2013.

 **Journal of Business Ethics, 159(2), 343-360. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-4047-3
- López-Arceiz, F. J., Bellostas, A. J., & Rivera, M. P. (2017). Accessibility and transparency: Impact on social economy. *Online Information Review*, 41(1), 35-52. https://doi.org/10.1108/OIR-09-2015-0296
- Lu, J. (2015). Which nonprofit gets more government funding? *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 25(3), 297-312. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21124
- Lu, J. (2016a). Fear the government? A meta-analysis of the impact of government funding on nonprofit advocacy engagement. *American Review of Public Administration*, 48(3), 203-218. https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074016680024
- Lu, J. (2016b). The philanthropic consequence of government grants to nonprofit organizations a meta-analysis. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 26(4), 381-400. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21203
- Lu, J., Lin, W., & Wang, Q. (2019). Does a more diversified revenue structure lead to greater financial capacity and less vulnerability in nonprofit organizations? A bibliometric and meta-analysis. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations*, 30(3), 593-609. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-019-00093-9

- Lu, J., Shon, J., & Zhang, P. (2020). Understanding the dissolution of nonprofit organizations: A financial management perspective. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 49(1), 29-52. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764019872006
- Lu, J., & Zhao, J. (2019). Does government funding make nonprofits administratively inefficient? Revisiting the link. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 48(6), 1143-1161. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764019859435
- Lune, H., & Berg, B. L. (2017). *Qualitative research methods for the social sciences* (9th ed.). Pearson Education Limited.
- Maguire, K. A. (2016). Nonprofit financial assessment and research service learning:

 Evaluating the performance of an animal welfare nonprofit organization. *Cogent Business & Management*, 3(1), 1-32.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2016.1149958
- Marchegiani, L. (2018). From mecenatism to crowdfunding: engagement and identification in cultural-creative projects. *Journal of Heritage Tourism*, *13*(2), 143-151. https://doi.org/10.1080/1743873X.2017.1337777
- Marwell, N. P., & Calabrese, T. (2015). A deficit model of collaborative governance:

 Government-nonprofit fiscal relations in the provision of child welfare services.

 Journal of Public Administration Research & Theory, 25(4), 1031-1058.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/jopart/muu047
- Mendoza-Abarca, K. I., & Gras, D. (2019). The performance effects of pursuing a diversification strategy by newly founded nonprofit organizations. *Journal of Management*, 45(3), 984-1008. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206316685854

- Miller, E. W. (2018). Nonprofit strategic management revisited. Canadian Journal of

 Nonprofit & Social Economy Research / Revue Canadienne de Recherche Sur Les

 OSBL et l'économie Sociale, 9(2), 23-40. http://www.anserj.ca/index.php/cjnser
- Mikovic, R., Arsic, B., Gligorijevic, D., Gacic, M., Petrovic, D., & Filipovic, N. (2019).

 The influence of social capital on knowledge management maturity of nonprofit organizations predictive modelling based on a multilevel analysis. *IEEE Access*, 7(2019), 47929-47943. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2909812
- Mishra, P. K. (2016). Sikshasandhan: Funding challenges and mission drift. *Asian Case Research Journal*, 20(1), 89-109. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0218927516500048
- Mitchell, G. E., & Calabrese, T. D. (2019). Proverbs of nonprofit financial management.

 *American Review of Public Administration, 49(6), 649-661.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074018770458
- Modi, P., & Sahi, G. K. (2018). The meaning and relevance of internal market orientation in nonprofit organisations. *Service Industries Journal*, *38*(5-6), 303-320. https://doi.org/10.1080/02642069.2017.1376660
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25(9), 1212-1222. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315588501
- Morse, J. M., Barrett, M., Mayan, M., Olson, K., & Spiers, J. (2002). Verification strategies for establishing reliability and validity in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *I*(2) 13-22. https://doi.org/10.1177/160940690200100202

- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 3: Sampling, data collection and analysis. *European Journal Of General Practice*, 24(1), 9-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- Murphy, H., & Robichau, R. W. (2016). Governmental influences on organizational capacity: The case of child welfare nonprofits. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, 7(3), 339-367. https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2015-0040
- Murray, C., & Thomas, A. (2019). Perceptions of governance in the animal welfare sector. *African Journal of Business Ethics*, 13(2), 42-61. https://doi.org/10.15249/13-2-222
- Naidu, T., & Prose, N. (2018). Re-envisioning member checking and communicating results as accountability practice in qualitative research: A South African community-based organization example. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 19(3), 783-797. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.3.3153
- Nesbit, R., Christensen, R. K., & Brudney, J. L. (2018). The limits and possibilities of volunteering: A framework for explaining the scope of volunteer involvement in public and nonprofit organizations. *Public Administration Review*, 78(4), 502-513. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12894
- Ngozwana, N. (2018). Ethical dilemmas in qualitative research methodology:

 Researcher's reflections. *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 4(1),

 19-28. https://doi.org/10.12973/ijem.4.1.19
- Nienhüser, W. (2008). Resource dependence theory How well does it explain behavior of organizations? *Management Revue*, 19(1/2), 9-32. https://www.econstor.eu/

- Nik Azman, N. A. N., Arshad, R., & Abu Bakar. N. (2015). Do funding resources affect the accountability disclosure of non-profit organizations? *Asian Journal of Accounting Perspectives*, 8(1), 35-45. https://ajap.um.edu.my/
- Nkaragiozis, K. N. (2018). The complexities of the researcher's role in qualitative

 Research: The power of reflexivity. *International Journal of Interdisciplinary*Educational Studies, 13(1), 19-31. https://doi.org/10.18848/2327-011X/CGP/v13i01/19-31
- Noble, H., & Smith, J. (2015). Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. Evidence Based Nursing, 18(2), 34-35. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2015-102054
- Norlyk, A., & Harder, I. (2010). What makes a phenomenological study phenomenological? An analysis of peer-reviewed empirical nursing studies.

 Qualitative Health Research, 20(3), 420-431.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732309357435
- Olson, K. (2016). Essentials of qualitative interviewing. Routledge.
- Păceșilă, M. (2018). Endowment A tool for ensuring financial stability of nongovernmental organizations. *Economics, Management and Financial Markets,* 13(3), 162-172. https://addletonacademicpublishers.com
- Padgett, D. (2017). Qualitative methods in social work research (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and*

- Mental Health Service Research, 42(5), 533-544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Panic, K., Hudders, L., & Cauberghe, V. (2016). Fundraising in an interactive online environment. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 45(2), 333-350. https://.1177/0899764015587715
- Park, S., & Cho, M. (2015). Celebrity endorsement for nonprofit organizations: The role of celebrity motive attribution and spontaneous judgment of celebrity-cause incongruence. *Journal of Promotion Management*, 21(2), 224-245. https://doi.org/10.1080/10496491.2014.996802
- Park, S., & Mosley, J. (2017). Nonprofit growth and decline during economic uncertainty. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance, 41*(5), 515-531. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2017.1347539
- Park, J., & Park, M. (2016). Qualitative versus quantitative research methods: Discovery or justification? *Journal of Marketing Thought*, *3*(1), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.15577/jmt.2016.03.01.1
- Peesker, K. M., Ryals, L. J., Rich, G. A., & Boehnke, S. E. (2019). A qualitative study of leader behaviors perceived to enable salesperson performance. *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management*, 39(4), 319-333.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/08853134.2019.1596816
- Peet, L. (2016). 360° Fund raising. *Library Journal*, 141(8), 32–34. https://www.libraryjournal.com/

- Pettijohn, S. L., & Boris, E. T. (2018). Testing nonprofit state culture: Its impact on the health of the nonprofit sector. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, *9*(3), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2018-0012
- Pfeffer, J., & Salancik, G. R. (1978). The external control of organizations: A resource dependence perspective. Harper & Row.
- Pittman, A. (2020). Leadership rebooted: Cultivating trust with the brain in mind. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance*, 44(2), 127-143. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2019.1696910
- Pop, N. A., Todor, M.-D., & Partenie, C.-V. (2015). The marketing mentality within the organization A comparative study between companies and non-profit organizations in Romania. *Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series*, 24(1), 1260-1268. https://econpapers.repec.org/
- Powell, K. K., & Rey, M. P. (2015). Exploring a resource dependency perspective as an organizational strategy for building resource capacity: Implications for public higher education universities. *Management in Education*, 29(3), 94-99. https://doi.org/10.1177/0892020615586805
- Priya, A. (2017). Phenomenological social research: Some observations from the field. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 17(4), 294-305. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-08-2016-0047
- Rahman, M. S. (2017). The advantages and disadvantages of using qualitative and quantitative approaches and methods in language "testing and assessment"

- research: A literature review. *Journal of Education and Learning*, *6*(1), 102-112. https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v6n1p102
- Ranucci, R. & Lee, H. (2019). Donor influence on long-term innovation within nonprofit organizations. *Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 48(5), 1045-1065. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764019843346
- Reese, L. A. (2018). Strategies for successful animal shelters. Elsevier.
- Reissová, A., Žambochová, M., & Vlčková, M. (2019). Fundraising as an opportunity for non-profit organisations Possibilities and limits of individual fundraising. *Czech & Slovak Social Work / Sociální Práce / Sociálna Práca*, 19(1), 5-22.

 http://socialniprace.cz/eng/index.php?sekce=1
- Rottkamp, D. M., & Bahazhevska, N. (2016). Financial sustainability of not-for-profits.

 CPA Journal, 86(4), 8-9. https://www.cpajournal.com
- Ruggiano, N., & Taliaferro, J. (2012). Resource dependency and agent theories: A framework for exploring nonprofit leaders' resistance to lobbying. *Journal of Policy Practice*, 11(4), 219-235. https://doi.org/10.1080/15588742.2012.690841
- Runfola, A., Perna, A., Baraldi, E., & Gregori, G. L. (2017). The use of qualitative case studies in top business and management journals: A quantitative analysis of recent patterns. *European Management Journal*, 35(1), 116-127.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2016.04.001
- Rushton, A., & Lindsay, G. (2010). Defining the construct of masters level clinical practice in manipulative physiotherapy. *Manual Therapy*, *15*(1), 93-99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.math.2009.08.003

- Sacristán López de los Mozos, I. S. L, Duarte, A. R., & Ruiz, Ó. R. (2016). Resource dependence in nonprofit organizations: Is it harder to fundraise if you diversify your revenue structure? *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations*, 27(6), 2641-2665. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-016-9738-8
- Sampson, F. C., Goodacre, S. W., & O, C. A. (2019). The reality of pain scoring in the emergency department: Findings from a multiple case study design. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 74(4), 538-548. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed
- Saunders, M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2015). Research methods for business students (7th ed.). Pearson Education.
- Schatteman, A. M., & Bingle, B. (2017). Government funding of arts organizations:

 Impact and implications. *Journal of Art Management, Law, and Society, 47*(1),

 34-46. https://doi.org/10.1080/10632921.2016.1255287
- Searing, E. A. M. (2018). Determinants of the recovery of financially distressed nonprofits. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 28(3), 313–328. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21296
- Senses-Ozyurt, S., & Villicana-Reyna, N. (2016). Leadership characteristics and volunteer retention in nonprofit organizations. *Journal of Nonprofit Education & Leadership*, 6(4), 350-374. https://doi.org/10.18666/JNEL-2016-V6-I4-6521
- Seo, J. (2016). Resource dependence patterns and organizational behavior/structure in Korean nonprofit organizations. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 27(2), 219-236. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21235

- Sergei, T., & Gøril, H. (2018). Impact of supplier-specific investments in interorganisational information systems on strategic electronic coordination: The moderation effect of buyer dependence. *Engineering Management in Production* and Services, 10(1), 7-21. https://doi.org/10.1515/emj-2018-0001
- Shapiro, S. J., & Oystrick, V. (2018). Three steps toward sustainability: Spreadsheets as a data-analysis system for non-profit organizations. *Canadian Journal of Program Evaluation*, 33(2), 247-257. https://doi.org/10.3138/cjpe.31157
- Shehu, E., Becker, J., Langmaack, A.-C., Clement, M. (2016). The brand personality of nonprofit organizations and the influence of monetary incentives. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *138*(3), 589-600. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2595-3
- Shen, T., Ma, J., Zhang, B., Huang, W., & Fan, F. (2020). "I invest by following lead investors!" The role of lead investors in fundraising performance of equity crowdfunding. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*(632), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00632
- Shon, J., Hamidullah, M. F., & McDougle, L. M. (2019). Revenue structure and spending behavior in nonprofit organizations. *American Review of Public Administration*, 49(6), 662-674. https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074018804562
- Simpson, A., & Quigley, C. F. (2016). Member checking process with adolescent students: Not just reading a transcript. *Qualitative Report*, 21(2), 377-392. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/

- Singh, A. S. (2014). Conducting case study research in non-profit organisations.

 *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal, 17(1), 77-84.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/QMR-04-2013-0024
- Sinski, J. B., & Gagné, P. (2016). Give me shelter: The state of animal sheltering in Kentucky's county shelter system. *Contemporary Justice Review, 19*(2), 250-266. https://doi.org/10.1080/10282580.2016.1169706
- Slyke, D. M. V., & Johnson, J. L. (2006). Nonprofit organizational performance and resource development strategies. *Public Performance & Management Review*, 29(4), 467-496. https://www.jstor.org/
- Smith, S. R. (2018). The future of nonprofit human services. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, 8(4), 369-389. https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2017-0019
- Smith, S. R., & Phillips, S. D. (2016). The changing and challenging environment of nonprofit human services: Implications for governance and program implementation. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, 7(1), 63-76.
 https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2015-0039
- Spencer, T., Behar-Horenstein, L., Aufmuth, J., Hardt, N., Applebaum, J. W., Emanuel, A., & Isaza, N. (2017). Factors that influence intake to one municipal animal control facility in Florida: A qualitative study. *Animals*, 7(7), 1-19.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/ani7070048
- Southland, A., Dowling-Guyer, S., & McCobb, E. (2019). Effect of visitor perspective on adoption decisions at one animal shelter. *Journal of Applied Animal Welfare*Science, 22(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888705.2018.1448275

- Starman, A. B. (2013). The case study as a type of qualitative research. *Journal of Contemporary Educational Studies*, 64(1), 28-43. http://www.sodobna-pedagogika.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Starman1.pdf
- Stecker, M. J. (2014). Revolutionizing the nonprofit sector through social entrepreneurship. *Journal of Economic Issues*, 48(2), 349-.357. https://doi.org/10.2753/JEI0021-3624480208
- Steinert, Y., & Thomas, A. (2016). When I say ... literature reviews. *Medical Education*, 50(4), 398-399. https://doi.org/10.1111/medu.12998
- Stephan, U., Patterson, M., Kelly, C., & Mair, J. (2016). Organizations driving positive social change: A review and an integrative framework of change processes.

 Journal of Management, 42(5), 1250-1281.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206316633268
- Tacon, R., Walters, G., & Cornforth, C. (2017). Accountability in nonprofit governance:

 A process-based study. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(4), 685-704. https://doi.org/10.177/0899764017691637
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2018). Limitations and delimitations in the research process. *Perioperative Nursing*, 7(3), 155-163.

 https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2552022
- Thompson, K. R., & Blazey, M. L. (2017). What we can learn from the Baldrige criteria:

 An integrated management model to guide organizations. *Organizational Dynamics*, 46(1), 21-29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2016.10.010

- Trochim, W., Donnelly, J., & Arora, K. (2016). Research methods. The essential knowledge base. Cengage Learning.
- Turner, P., Berry, J., & MacDonald, S. (2012). Animal shelters and animal welfare:

 Raising the bar. *Canadian Veterinary Journal*, *53*(8), 893-896.

 https://www.canadianveterinarians.net/cvj-cjvr-classified-ads/cvj-current-issue#.UT4qgFcZQwc
- Vaughn, P., & Turner, C. (2016). Decoding via coding: Analyzing qualitative text data through thematic coding and survey methodologies. *Journal of Library*Administration, 56(1), 41-51. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2015.1105035
- von Schnurbein, G., & Fritz, T. M. (2017). Benefits and drivers of nonprofit revenue concentration. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(5), 922-943. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764017713876
- Waddingham, J. (2013). The future of Facebook fundraising. *International Journal of Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Marketing*, 18(3), 187-191.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/nvsm.1460
- Warburton, J., Moore, M., & Oppenheimer, M. (2018). Challenges to the recruitment and retention of volunteers in traditional nonprofit organizations: A case study of Australian meals on wheels. *International Journal of Public Administration*, 41(16), 1361-1373. https://doi.org/10.1080/01900692.2017.1390581
- Ward, A. M., & Forker, J. (2017). Financial management effectiveness and board gender diversity in member-governed, community financial institutions. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 141(2), 351-366. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2699-9

- Wasif, R., & Prakash, A. (2017). Do government and foreign funding influence individual donations to religious nonprofits? A survey experiment in Pakistan. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, 8(3), 237-273. https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2017-0014
- Waters, R. D. (2009). The importance of understanding donor preference and relationship cultivation strategies. *Journal of Nonprofit & Public Sector Marketing*, 21(4), 327-346. https://doi.org/10.1080/10495140802662523
- Waters, R. (2014). Overcoming nonprofit sector challenges through improved communication. *International Journal of Nonprofit & Voluntary Sector Marketing*, 19(4), 221-223. https://doi.org/10.1002/nvsm.1512
- Watson, R., Wilson, H. N., & Macdonald, E. K. (2018). Business-nonprofit engagement in sustainability-oriented innovation: What works for whom and why? *Journal of Business Research*, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.11.023
- Webb, T. Z., & Waymire, T. R. (2016). Large sample evidence of determinants of nonprofit monitoring costs: A resource dependence framework. *Journal of Governmental & Nonprofit Accounting*, 5(1), 25-52. https://doi.org/10.2308/ogna-51638
- Weiss, E., Patronek, G., Slater, M., Garrison, L., & Medicus, K. (2013). Community partnering as a tool for improving live release rate in animal shelters in the United States. *Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science*, 16(3), 221-238. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888705.2013.803816
- West, A. (2019). Data-driven decision making for not-for-profit organizations. *CPA Journal*, 89(4), 10-12. https://www.cpajournal.com/

- West, A., & Ries, R. (2018). Top challenges facing not-for-profit CFOs today: Revisiting the toughest challenges. *CPA Journal*, 88(4), 15-17. https://www.cpajournal.com/
- Widmar, N. O., Lord, E., & Litster, A. (2015). Sensitivity analysis to aid shelter management decisions: How does altering expenditure affect operational viability? *Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science*, 18(3), 209-221. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888705.2015.1010725
- Willem, A., & Coopman, M. (2016). Motivational paradigms for the integration of a

 Belgian hospital network and merger presented in the printed press. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 24(5), 811-834.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-04-2013-0656
- Willems, J., Waldner, C. J., & Vogel, D. (2019). Reputation spillover effects from grant-providing institutions. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 30(1), 9-30. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21357
- Winslow, T., Payne, S. W., & Massoudi, K. A. (2017). Functional analysis and treatment of problem behavior in 3 animal shelter dogs. *Journal of Veterinary Behavior-Clinical Applications and Research*, 26(2018), 27-37.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jveb.2018.04.004
- Woronkowicz, J. (2018). Community engagement and cultural building projects. *Journal of Arts Management, Law & Society*, 48(1), 32-43. https://doi.org/10.1080/10632921.2017.1366962
- Yang, Z., & Wei, T. (2019). Foreign ownership and external knowledge acquisition: A comparison between international subsidiaries and local firms in China.

- International Studies of Management & Organization, 49(2), 151-172. https://doi.org/10.1080/00208825.2019.1608400
- Yazan, B. (2015). Three approaches to case study methods in education: Yin, Merriam, and Stake. *Qualitative Report*, 20(2), 134-152.

 https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol20/iss2/12
- Yeager, V. A., Zhang, Y., & Diana, M. L. (2015). Analyzing determinants of hospitals' accountable care organizations participation: A resource dependency theory perspective. *Medical Care Research and Review, 72*(6), 687-706. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077558715592295
- Yeomans, M., & Al-Ubaydli, O. (2018). How does fundraising affect volunteering? Evidence from a natural field experiment. *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 64(2018), 57-72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2017.11.004
- Yin, R.K. (2018). Case study research and applications: Design and methods (6th ed.).

 Sage.
- Young, J. A. (2016). Facebook, Twitter, and blogs: The adoption and utilization of social media in nonprofit human service organizations. *Human Service Organizations:*Management, Leadership & Governance, 41(1), 44-57.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2016.1192574
- Zhao, J., & Lu, J. (2019). The crowding-out effect within government funding:

 Implications for within-source diversification. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 29(4), 611-622. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21351
- Zhu, J., Ye, S., & Liu, Y. (2018). Legitimacy, board involvement, and resource

competitiveness: Drivers of NGO revenue diversification. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations*, 29(6), 1176-1189.

 $\underline{https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266\text{-}018\text{-}0044\text{-}5}$

Appendix: Interview Protocol

Interview Actions

Interview Script

Introduce the interview

and set the stage

Thank you for taking the time to meet with me.

Your participation in this education project on funding strategies for nonprofit animal shelters is very important as a study. It will help us understand what funding strategies support nonprofit animal shelters and ultimately help nonprofit leaders acquire sufficient funding. Interviews will be conducted with yourself and two other animal shelter leaders which will contribute information to the project.

If there is a question that you don't feel comfortable answering or if you would like to stop the interview at any time, please let me know as your participation in this interview is voluntary. During the interview, I will be taking notes and audio recording the interview. I want to make sure that your voice is captured completely so I will be sending you a copy of my notes and of the recording. Feel free to add or make any changes as appropriate. No names of the participants in this project will be used.

Thank you for setting aside 30-60 minutes for this interview today- we will not exceed that time unless you would like to. Do you have any questions?

 Watch for non- 	1. What strategies have you found effective for obtaining
verbal queues	funding for your nonprofit animal shelter?
• Paraphrase as	2. How do you measure the effectiveness of each funding
needed	strategy that is used?
• Ask follow-up	3. What key challenges have you faced when
probing questions to	implementing successful funding strategies?
get more in-depth	4. How did you overcome these key challenges?
	5. Based upon your experience, what key skills in finance,
	business processes, and strategic planning are required
	for your organization to successfully obtain funding?
	6. What additional information would you like to provide
	about your organizations' strategies to obtain funding
	for nonprofit animal shelters?
Wrap up interview	Thank you so much for your time and participation. If you
thanking participant	have questions, feel free to contact me using the contact
	information provided in the consent form.
Schedule follow-up	I will be sending my interpretations of the interview and
member checking	provide you with a copy to verify interpretation accuracy
interview	and ask if any additional information can be provided. I
	would like to request the opportunity to conduct a brief
	follow-up interview with you. What day and time works
	best for you for a follow-up interview?